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atus? 
On January 20, Doris Anderson, President 
of the federal Advisory Council on the 
Status of Women resigned her post in pro
test against government manipulation of 
the Council executive. Anderson's depar
ture made public the Council's ongoing 
dilemma concerning its role in government, 
its effectiveness and its credibility. Women 
across the country were disturbed by the in
cident, in part because the spectacle of 
women in conflict is always unpleasant, but 
mostly because the issues surrounding the 
Council and its function continue to remain 
hazy. 

The Advisory Council on the Status of 
Women was established in 1973, an out
growth of the Royal Commission on the 
Status of Women which recommended that 
the government establish an advisory body 
to research and implement programs that 

would end discrimination against women. 
The Council was to be the next phase in the 
government's initiatives on women's issues. 
But whereas the Commission recommended 
that the Council be an independent body 
which reported to Parliament, the structure 
set up by the Liberals compelled the Coun
cil to report to a Minister placed m charge 
of the Status of Women. The question of 
whether the Council could ever be an in
dependent advocate of women has plagued 
the Council ever since. 

The first presidents of the Council to be 
appointed by the government reflected the 
government's desire to render the Council a 
benign part of the bureaucracy. Dr. Katie 
Cook, the Council's first president, was a 
seasoned bureaucrat who had no real con
nections with the women's movement in 
Canada. Second president Yvette Rous

seau's political ties were more with the La
bour movement than with feminism and 
during her tenure, she developed Affirm
ative Action programs that applied mostly 
to government agencies in the bureaucrcy. 
It wasn't until Doris Anderson was ap
pointed that the Council was led by a wo
man with a high profile across the country. 
She was certainly the first vocal women's 
advocate to ascend to the Council's 
presidency. 

Anderson resigned because the Council 
voted 10-10 to postpone what she thought 
was a vital national conference on the sub
ject of women and the constitution. The 
idea for a conference was sparked in 
September when the Liberals began draw
ing up the details of the new constitution. 
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THE ABORTION MAZE: In Canada, 
abortion is illegal but inaccessible, and 
disregard for women rife, reports the 
Toronto Abortion Committee. Page 14. 

LENNON — A LOSS: Tribute is paid to 
former Beatle John Lennon, who tried 
to blend the personal and political in his 
music, with help from Yoko Ono. Page 11 

PROFILE: Ella Manuel, receiver of the 
"Person's Award" last year, talks to 
Broadside of her life in Newfoundland. 
Page 5. 

NEWS 

WHERE'S YOUR NEXT JOB COM
ING FROM? Up to 40% of clerical jobs 
will be phased out in future: there's a 
shortage of skilled labour in the trades 
but women oren't being trained. Page 

DOMES tIC BLISS? Domestic workers 
in Canada — usually women from the 
Third World — are beginning to fight 
for higher pay and better work ing cundfe-
lions. Page 10. 

WRECOGNITïON : Women gathered in 
Toronto to wish Happy Birthday to 
WCREC (pronounced "wreck"), a 
women's counselling centre. Alderman 
Anne Johnston and columnist Joanne 
Kates provided the entertainment. Page 
9. 

COMMENT 

CREDIT WHERE CREDIT'S DUE: 
Eve Zaremba explores the situation at 
Toronto Women's Credit Union and 
concludes that it's safe and sound but 
under-utilized. Page 4. 

HOT BUTTERED PORN: Women 
writing pornography? Yes, and it's no 
pale carbon-copy of Harris or Mailer. 
Susan G. Cole comments. Page 15. 

THE CONSTITUTIONAL DEBATE: 
The real question, according to Mary 
O'Brien, is not what should be in the 
Constitution, but whether we should 
have one at all. Page 6. 

WOMEN BARRED: Kye Marshall dis
cusses the difficulties that face women 
wanting to pursue careers as classical 
composers. Page 19. 

ARTS 

FILM: Barbara Halpern Martineau 
compares Hollywood hits 9 to 5 and 
Private Benjamin to A Wives' Tale, a 
documentary on women and the Sud
bury miners' strike. Page 16. 

BOOKS:Beyond the Fragments by 
Sheila Rowbotham, et. al.; Daddy's Girl 
by Charlotte Vale Allen; The Magic 
Box: Hannah Maynard, Photographer 
by Claire Weissman Wilks; That Fine 
Summer by Ella Manuel. 

DANCE: An interview with the 
Wallflower Order Dance Collective. 
Page 19. 
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One of Broadside's, main sources of revenue 
is our advertising sales. It is essential for 
our survival that we sell as much ad space as 
possible in each issue. But as a feminist 
newspaper we have a responsibility to our 
politics and to our readers: we will not run 
ads that are offensive. 

Accordingly, we have developed an ad 
policy which deals with two main concerns: 
(a) the nature of a potential advertiser,and 
(b) the content of an ad. 

As to the first, in some cases our choice 
to accept an ad or not is made easy. We 
would not, for example, accept ads from 
Nestlé, Ontario Hydro or the South African 

Abortion: Condition C 

Abortion has never been an easy issue for 
feminists, but it has always been an impor
tant one. It touches on the essential ques
tion of how much the Church and State 
have control over our lives, Ind therefore 
has a very specific political context. 
However, by focussing on the more ab
stract political aspects of abortion, we 
remember slogans like "control of our 
bodies" and forget the very tangible fact 
that the abortion issue is a health issue for 
women. 

The disregard for the health of women 
entrenched in the medical and political es
tablishments is one critical aspect of the 
abortion situation. Another is the increas
ing strength of the political right which is 
harnessing its financial aijd political clout 
to form strong opposition to the availability 
of abortion. 

As our centre spread reports this month, 
we are in a crisis as far as abortion is con
cerned. As more doctors opt out of provin
cial medical insurance plans it is becoming 
more and more difficult not only to find a 
doctor who performs abortions but to find 
a doctor who will perform the procedure 
under the plan. Consequently, abortions 
are getting expensive and inaccessible to 
women in low income groups. Most doctors 
out of the plan demand money before they 
will perform the operation. This is an up
front charge that is unique to therapeutic 
abortions. 

If a women finds a doctor who will 

terminate her pregnancy, her application 
for an abortion then drifts through the slug
gish bureaucratic machinery sanctioned by 
the Criminal Code. This machinery is 
burdened most by the Therapeutic Abor
tion Committees that must exist in hospitals 
that perform abortions. The danger 
associated with the abortion procedure in
creases with the length of pregnancy. The 
search for a doctor and the machinations of 
the Therapeutic Abortion Committee cause 
delays that endanger the health of the' preg
nant woman. 

It is plain that the safest way to deliver 
abortion services is to provide free standing 
abortion clinics that will perform the pro
cedure with minimum delay and that will be 
staffed by supportive counsellors. But the 
federal government has refused to change 
the Criminal Code and the Ontario govern
ment has steadfastly refused to set up free 
standing clinics. 

The critical bottom line is that reproduc
tive freedom is the fundamental right of 
women. When and under what conditions 
we have children is the choice we have the 
right to make. These are choices about the 
quality of our lives and the lives of the next 
generation. It was the feminist value for re
productive freedom that spawned the 
movement for birth control at the turn of 
the century. Whereas the right wing charges 
hysterically that feminists are pro-abortion, 
the women's movement has consistently op
posed compulsory abortion, as well as com

pulsory pregnancy and forced sterilization. 
The movement for reproductive freedom is 
pro-choice. 

As it is, the wonders of modern patriar
chal technology can take us to the moon but 
have not yet produced the 100% effective 
and safe method of contraception that 
would be the first step to women's freedom 
of choice. The Badgeley Commission re
ported in 1975 that 70% of the women in 
Canada seeking abortion became pregnant 
because of the failure of a birth control 
device. Until we have a form of birth con
trol that is reliable and without deleterious 
side effects, thousands of women will be 
forced to complete pregnancy or to wander 
through the abortion maze. 

The forces of the New Right, wedded as 
they are to the traditional nuclear family 
and determined to eliminate alternate life
styles, have systematically opposed the dis
semination of birth control. Instead they 
have concentrated their efforts to lobby 
strongly in favour of an increase in defence 
budgets, in favour of the development of 
nuclear technology and against gun control. 
In other words, the forces of the Right-to-
Life support the instruments of death. 

As they use their access to electronic 
media and their plentiful funds to oppose 
women's right to choose, our stand in 
favour of abortion must be as strong as 
ever. Access to abortion is both a health 
issue and a crucial component of one of 
feminism's most important political prin
ciples. 

In the midst of gloomy predictions for 
the coming year, it is somewhat reassuring 
to be able to report a few small victories. 
The least of these is that the University of 
Toronto's militantly revolting sexist engin
eering newspaper, To ike Oike, suspended 
publication for a week in response to 
pressure from women on campus. Early 
hopes that the suspension was permanent 
fell, however, with the revelation that a new 
editor is undertaking to resurrect the paper. 
This editor has said that he will try to im
prove the content as far as women are con
cerned, but added that if he receives only 

sexist contributions from fellow Engineer
ing Society members he will have to publish 
them for want to anything better. 

Women engineering students seem fairly 
sympathetic with the paper, taking a "boys-
will-be-boys" attitude towards their fellow 
students. They commented that women as 
well as men write for the paper, and added 
remarks such as, "It doesn't affect me," 
"No cause for alarm," "If you don't like 
it, don't read it." Broadside will continue 
to maintain contact with the Women's 
Commissioner on campus and monitor the 
situation with the newspaper. 

At the local level, Toronto reports a 
triumph with the celebration of the fifth 
birthday of their Women's Counselling, 
Referral and Education Centre. WCREC 
(pronounced "wreck") has survived the 
usual funding and personnel crises that 
beset women's organizations and presently 
offers an extensive referral service to 
feminist counsellors and therapists in the 

. Toronto area. It has published as well a 
directory listing these therapists, each of 
whom has been interviewed by WCREC 
staff for inclusion in their annotated guide. 

Government — their offenses are well 
known and documented. In other cases the 
choice is more difficult and we rely on in
formation provided us by our readers — if 
you know that the activities of a client 
advertising in Broadside are opposed to 
feminist principles or are generally ofen-
sive to women, please let us know. 

In some cases, the reaction to a particular 
client is an individual matter — whether, 
for example, to choose the services of a 
therapist or an astrologer — and we leave 
decisions to the discretion of each reader. 

With regard to content, the advertising 
committee follows the same policy as with 

source (the client). We reserve the right to 
refuse ad copy which is offensive to us. 

Again, we encourage feedback from read
ers — if you are concerned about the pre
sentation of a particular ad, let us know. 

Broadside has a very active advertising 
committee and our ad revenue has greatly 
increased with each month of publication. 
We encourage readers to patronize the 
advertisers whenever possible. If our com
munity supports our advertisers, they in 
turn will continue to use Broadside as a 
means to communicate the services they 
have to offer: And mention to advertisers 
that you read about them in Broadside. 

WCREC's funding is raised from a variety 
of sources including the City of Toronto, 
United Way, donations from foundations 
and individuals, Secretary of State, fees for 
service, revenue and sale of the counselling 
directory, and CEIC. 

WCREC's gala fifth birthday party, cov
ered in detail elsewhere in this issue, 
brought together staff, counsellors, clients, 
donors, and the great number of friends to 
whom WCREC is a vital service. A real 
spirit of rejoicing and celebration prevailed 
at the brunch, as the women joined to re
flect on this five years of accomplishment. 

Small victories come to all Canadian 
women from the changes in the constitu
tional proposals resulting from the presen
tation of briefs and the testimony of 
witnesses. After strong recommendations 
from the Canadian Advisory Council on 
the Status of Women under Doris Ander
son and from other women's groups and in
dividuals, the committee has proposed 
amendments which to some extent reflect 
the concerns of women about the Bill of 
Rights. The contentious phrase, "equality 
before the law", which assured women 
equal treatment in court but did not protect 
women against laws which treat men and 
women differently (such as the Indian Act), 
is replaced by "equality before and under 
the law." Other amendments provide pro
tection for women against discrimination in 
payment of unemployment benefits, ensure 
that affirmative action programs will not be 
ruled unconstitutional, and change wording 
so that right-to-life groups cannot claim in
clusion for fetuses. Doris Anderson 
reported that the "coupon campaign," 
through which women all over Canada 
registered their concern that the original 
constitutional proposals did not ensure 
women's rights by sending their protests to 
Ottawa, brought a great response and 
shooed the government that Canadian 
women were actively involved with con
stitutional issues. 

Broadside welcomes news of "small vic
tories" from our readers across the coun
try; please send in any possible reason for 
good cheer. 

@ © 9.. ® • ® 
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LETTERS  

Broadside: 
No postal mark anywhere to give any sug
gestion when Broadside (Oct./Nov.) might 
have left Toronto. But it arrived on Van
couver Island, by phantom mail, December 
13. 

Just thought you should know so you can 
expect the December mailing to be even 
more humbugged. 

Your front page alone, "Mothers of 
Confederation" made the long wait in
significant. Also the marvelous pages on the 
Arts Festival...smacks of , real sincerity. 
Thanks. 

Edna Whitlam 
Ladysmith, BC. 

•Advisory Council, from page 1 

The government's initiatives showed an 
alarming lack of sensitivity to women's 
rights and the Council began preparing 
briefs, outlining its proposals for the en
trenchment of women's rights in the con
stitution. The Council also felt strongly that 
their efforts ought not to take place in a 
vacuum and proposed that a national con
ference of women be held to discuss entren
chment of rights, Québec women, Native 
women and the question of government 
jurisdictions over services like day care and 
interval houses. 

The date of the conference had to be 
postponed in November because of the 
translators' strike: women on the Council 
did not want to cross the picket line. But the 
delay^ made the Conference's organizers 
edgy. They were concerned that the Con
stitutional debate would continue without 
any input from women. A new date was set 
for February 14th. 
On January 17th, Joanne Kates interviewed 
Anderson for Broadside. Then still presi
dent, Anderson explained her reasons for 
insisting that the conference take place. To 
begin with, five briefs have already been 
prepared at some cost, that would provide 
valuable information to women across the 
country. Postponement of the conference 
means that the briefs will either have to be 
scrapped or updated. She felt that Council 
had been successful so far in making 
changes in the constitution, particularly, in 
the wording of clauses one to fifteen. "We 
pushed hard", she said, "and we made the 
government see what they had to do... 
That's a beautiful example of what the 
Canadian public should be doing." Ander
son wanted public support for the Council's 
early initiatives and recommendations on 
how to proceed. 

"Her main complaint with the Constitu
tion as it is presently being drawn up is that 
it gives the provinces jurisdiction over cer
tain aspects of family law that have a direct 
effect on women. "The message has to 
come from the people who have not been 

Broadside: 

In the sixties many Americans came to 
recognize that we'd been lied to when 
taught that our country, unlike other great 
powers, is not imperialist in nature. The 
liberation struggles of the Cuban and Viet
namese people helped force this recogni
tion; and the struggle of American blacks 
— treated as a colonized people within our 
borders. In the seventies feminists began to 
ask those who named themselves anti-im
perialist to recognise a further truth: that 
women are treated as a colonized people — 
here and everywhere. That men's claiming 
ownership of women and children was, in 
fact, historically the original imperialist act, 
and all other imperialisms spring from this. 
We live at a point in history when the com
pulsion to treat other peoples — and the 
earth itself — as mere property threatens 
not merely the general welfare but the per
sistence of life on this planet. What is scary 
about the new president and new senate is 
that we know they will be even more re
sponsive, than the old to demands from 
those who try to see this compulsion as 
strength, not disease. But what is scary too 
is that those of us who do see it as diseased 
are not at all united in our analysis of what 
to do about it or even what the exact nature 
of the disease is. I believe the feminist 
analysis to be the most profound. But al
though many whites took part in the black 
struggle, and paid close attention to the 

heard from," she explained. "Women need 
to say: while you're fixing up the constitu
tion, don't use family law as a pawn in the 
trade off with the provinces." 

Other members of the Advisory Council, 
in particular the four other members of the 
Executive, did not find the matter so press
ing. Hellie Wilson, explained in an inter
view with Broadside that "the conference 
could be held at a more opportune time... 
now, we'd be in a vacuum, talking about 
something they (the Government) aren't 
talking about." 

Not coincidentally, Lloyd Axworthy, the 
Liberal Minister in charge of the Status of 
Women, did not find the matter so pressing 
either. In fact, he knew that a conference of 
women could be embarassing for the gov
ernment. Not only would there be provoca
tive briefs presented at the conference that 
could be used as ammunition for the op
position, but as Anderson put it, "I guess 
they (the Government) are afraid that if you 
bring six or seven hundred women to Ot
tawa, things might get noisy. You can't 
control a conference." 

"The exercise is to demonstrate publicly 
that the council is not timid," Anderson 
went on. "It has been accused of being a 
bunch of party hacks, and of never wanting 
to do anything that might embarrass the 
government". But while Anderson was out 
of town, the four other members of the 
Council executive met with Axworthy and 
emerged from the meeting with a decision 
to cancel the conference. Anderson 
announced that if the full Council voted to 
postpone the conference, she would resign. 
The Council voted in favour of postpone
ment and Anderson stepped down, angry 
that her colleagues had buckled under 
government pressure. 

What Anderson calls buckling under is 
what her opponents would call an exercise 
in real politik. This is, in fact, the underly
ing issue of the controversy. How can the 
Council be most effective? Anderson has 
always been convinced that the Council has 
to be an independent, vocal advocate for 
women, that it cannot be hampered by the 
Minister's political machinations, and that 
it should report directly to Parliament. 
Wilson, a talented bureaucrat, sees the ad-

words of black leaders, men on the left have 
paid no comparable attention to the words 
of feminists. They may now speak up for 
the ERA, but I myself know only one man 
who has read more than a token one or two 
of the extraordinary books feminists have 
written over the past few years. It is not that 
radical men read these books but disagree 
with them; they don't even read them. That 
they haven't yet dared is to me as alarming 
a fact as the results of the election. 
Barbara Deming, 
Sugarloaf Key, Florida 

(Note: Letter also sent to Peacework, a 
newspaper of the New England American 
Friends Service Committee.) 

Broadside: 
Considering that at least one of your col

lective has been a member, I'm a little sur
prised that no mention was made, in listing 
anti-nuclear groups (December 1980) of the 
one Canadian Women's group which has 
been anti-nuclear since 1960 — bombs, po
wer, missiles — the works — and is still at 
it: 

Voice of Women National Office 
175 Carlton Street, Toronto, M5A 2K3 
(416) 922-2997 

British Columbia, New Brunswick, Nova 

vantages of working within Government 
structures, and of engaging in the give and 
take with the powers that be. 

"We're (the Council) really a quasi-
government body," Wilson explained'to 
Broadside. "We're absolutely funded by 
the government. We work with government 
departments. In order to do our work pro
perly, we have to have an idea of govern
ment policy as it's being formed." In other 
words, a Council, structured as it is now, 
cannot be effective unless it knows how to 
function on the inside. 

This is, of course, a classic dilemma for 
women working for change. Do we operate 
"from the inside" or do we adopt the 
adversary role. Wilson would argue that the 
more vocal the Council gets, the less credi
ble it can be with government. Anderson 
argues that a quiet Council is a Council 
easily manipulated. The approaches of the 
two women are entirely different. Anderson 
is a long time member of the Fifth Estate, 
and as such sees the intrinsic value of in
dependence. She also thinks it important to 
use the press as a means of communicating 
with women. Wilson, on the other hand, 
who plainly stated that "she is accountable 
to Council members" and not to the press is 
confounded by the fact that the recent in
cidents have become a media event. She is 
accustomed to working behind the scenes 
and not under the watchful eye of the 
public. 

Wilson also sees the advantage in the 
structure of the Advisory Council that 
Anderson finds to cumbersome. If Council 
reported to Parliament, Wilson says, the 
report would fall into a void and there 
would be no one to implement changes 
recommended by the Council. The advan
tage of reporting to a Minister is that the 
Minister then takes the information to 
Cabinet where concrete policy is formed. 

Wilson has a point, but only if the Min
ister in charge of the Status of Women 
fulfills his mandate to lobby Cabinet on 
behalf of the Council. Lloyd Axwofthy 
does not appear to be doing that. In fact, he 
seems more interested in his own political 
ambitions and in the perpetuation of the 
Liberal's power on Parliament Hill than he 
is in women's issues. 

Scotia, Winnipeg, Calgary, and other cen
tres have Voice of Women groups. New 
members, requests for information and vol
unteers are always welcome. Recent actions 
have included briefs to External Affairs, 
opposition rallies against nuclear plants, 
NATO, NORAD, and missiles, presenta
tions re: Hydro's nuclear plans (to the Por
ter Commission in Saskatoon and New 
Brunswick) and demonstrations against Tri
dent in the West at Comox, B.C. 

We need help fromuanyone who is inter
ested in survival. 

Kay Macpherson 
Toronto 

• continued page 7 

When the Council on the Status of 
Women presented its first brief on the en
trenchment of rights to Axworthy in 
September, he didn't immediately read it 
and neither did any member of his depart
ment. And Axworthy, concerned that the 
brief's contents would do damage to the 
Government, scrambled across the country 
to assure various assemblies of women that 
everything was going to be all right. As 
Broadside reported (Oct/Nov, 1980) he was 
not received warmly, and he has been wor
ried about the matter ever since. 

A man with aspirations for the leadership 
of the Liberal Party does not appreciate 
controversy or noise of any kind. Axworthy 
who fancies himself leadership potential, 
cannot brook controversy, especially from 
women: he consistently cancelled meetings 
with Anderson and stated clearly that he'd 
rather the conference be postponed. While 
Wilson and other members of the executive 
may believe that they were ultimately work
ing in the interests of women when they 
agreed to cancel the conference, it is evident 
that Axworthy's interests were in his own 
political future. 

The sad conclusion of the matter is that 
the Advisory Council on the Status of 
Women lost a President who was vocal and 
committed to women. Even sadder are the 
implications for the future of the Council as 
part of the Canadian political system. By 
retaining its independence and reporting di
rectly to Parliament, the Council may gain 
visibility for a day, but there is no guarantee 
that the ensuing brief Parliamentary debate 
will produce tangible measures on behalf of 
women. If on the other hand the Council 
reports through the Minister to Cabinet, 
thereby going to bed with the Government, 
it runs the risk that Government will roll 
over on top it. Either way, the Parliamen
tary system does not appear to be a viable 
vehicle for change for women or for any 
disaffected groups. 

This article was written by Susan G. Cole, 
with Jane Hastings, Joanne Kates, Judith 
Lawrence, Philinda Masters and Susan 
Power. 

Volume 2, Number 4 
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Caught In the Squeeze 

Women's Credit Union 

response of mainstream institutions to the 
demand by women for access to credit and 
over-estimating the response to the Credit 
Union of the women's community it was set 
up to serve. 

Within a few years, having realized the 
profit potential of competent women cre
ditors, major banks and trust companies 
changed their policy radically. 

Women hitherto denied credit or treated 
as second-class citizens now have little pro-
bjem getting loans at their corner bank — 
and that's where they go. The Credit Union 
becomes a source of last resort instead of 
the preferred place for good sound loans. 
Too many requests are for debt consolida
tions and other high risk loans. Such loans 
have to be turned down to prevent any fur
ther inflation of the delinquency rate. Thus 
currently our Credit Union has $100,000 sit
ting in the Ontario Credit Union League ac
count collecting less interest than it pays to 
depositers. A Credit Union's main source 
of revenue consists of the difference be
tween what it pays out in interest on 
members deposits and what it takes in on 
loan interest. The present situation is 
guaranteed to drive any institution into the 
red. 

Metro Toronto Women's Credit Union's 
main problem is not lack of members — 
1800 is ample and $650,000 in assets is ade
quate —Jts problem is lack of turn-over. It 
is underutilized by its members. 

by Eve Zaremba 

Summer 1980 marked an important point 
in the five-year history of the Metropolitan 
Toronto Women's Credit Union. (Don't go 
away. This is interesting and relevant to 
everyone, not just Credit Union members.) 

By July membership had risen to a very 
reasonable 1800-plus; the asset base was a 
solid ; $650,000 and* the federal Local 

..Employment Assistance Program (LEAP) 
grant had run out. The three red-rape rid
den years of L E A P had enabled the 
Women's Credit Union to survive and 
growf L E A P had paid for salaries and 
necessary expenses, allowed some promo
tional programs to be carried out, helped 
pay for a computer and computer training, 
and introduced a number of women to the 
mysteries of financial management. But the 
cost of all these goodies turned out to be 
high. LEAP had encumbered the infant 
organization and its largely inexperienced 
staff and volunteer board with additional 
responsibilities, non-essential expenses and 
generally an artificially inflated organiza
tional base. When government largesse 
finally ceased, the Credit Union was hit 
with the reality of operating without a sub
sidy. 

Since last summer, our Credit Union has 
had to cope with a drastic drop in income 
and staff; little demand for good loans at 
current sky-high interest rates; inability to 
pay competitive rates on deposits while 
carrying old loans at low rates; a high delin
quency rate due to overly liberal credit pol
icies in the past and very little support or 
understanding from its membership. A l l 
this in the midst of economic conditions 
which are driving long established and 
larger Credit Unions to fold or amalga
mate. 

Due to these circumstances the Ontario 
Share and Deposit Insurance Corporation 
(OSD1C) a body set up by the provincial 
government to insure members' deposits 
and monitor Credit Union operations, has 
stepped in at the Women's Credit Union to 
guide and direct the Board and Staff. My 
information is that cooperation and trust 
between the Credit Union and OSDIC peo
ple is fine. 

To pull itself out of a deficit position the 
Credit Union has cut costs drastically, 
engaged a collection agency to help with 
delinquent accounts and tightened credit 
policy on high risk consolidation loans. Or 
the more positive side, variable interest 

loans are being introduced so that rates can 
be flexible and better reflect market condi
tions and there are hopes of a move to new, 
more accessible quarters. 

The Credit Union is fortunate in having 
developed an experienced and solid Credit 
Committee — the guts of any credit-based 
organization. Currently loans are better, 
sounder and more competitive. Generally, 
deterioration in the position of the Credit 
Union has been halted and there is reason 
to hope that in time the direction can be 
reversed. 

As a founding member and user of the 
Credit Union I am satisfied that it is in good 
hands and on the right road. Members of 
the staff, Board and committees have ful
filled their responsibilities under very dif
ficult conditions and have nothing to 
reproach themselves for. 

Al l that being said, the fact remains that 
the Metro Toronto Women's Credit Union, 
like other institutional products of the 
women's movement of the seventies, has 
existed to date thanks to government hand
outs and may yet expire without them. It is 
surely vital that we ask ourselves some 
tough questions and carefully consider the 
answers. First of all, why was a Credit 
Union started in the first place? For whom? 
What was to be its role in the liberation of 
women? 

Without going into redundant details, 
suffice to say that its founders believed that 
women should have control over a financial 
institution of their own. A credit union, 
based on cooperative principles, seemed the 
most likely to mesh with feminism. A 
women-controlled financial institution 
seemed important for three reasons: 

• to give women access to credit in their 
own right; 
• to enable women to acquire skills and ex
pertise in the male-dominated realm, of fi
nance from which women had been 
traditionally excluded; and 
• potentially to provide support for educa
tion of women in non-traditional areas and 
serve as a source of funds for women-run 
enterprises such as housing and trade co-
0 P ^ 

In my view, these goals were irr
eproachable and still are. Where we were 
wrong in 1975 was in underestimating the 

This brings me to the membership base. 
When the Credit Union began, it was met 
with massive. indifference by the over
whelmingly young, poor and unsophisti
cated activists of the women's movement. 
Lacking any understanding of, or historical 
background in, co-operatives they tended 
to view it with suspicion as a middle-class 
institution. Almost immediately the Credit 
Union faced open hostility from members 
of a small group who appeared to see them
selves as too radical to care that it was 
women's money which was actually involv
ed; all they wanted was an opportunity to 
rip some off. In this some of them succeed
ed, leaving behind an unnecessarily high 
delinquency rate and much distrust and 
pain. 

cal feminists. Most of them have no idea of 
what is involved in running a co-operative. 
In fact most members are very much like 
the public at large, at least with respect to 
their concept of financial institutions. Each 
is viewed as very much like any other; what 
determines their usage is the availability of 
services and convenience. It is absurd to ex
pect that, any small credit union such as 
ours can match the big banks and trust 
companies in these areas. The only good 
reasons for supporting it are political, 
however loosely defined. 

Why then have 1800 women, most of 
whom are admittedly apolitical, joined the 
Credit Union over the past five years? My 
assumption is that their reasons were in fact 
ideological, although perhaps unconscious
ly so. As I see it, membership in and of 
itself can be interpreted as an act of support 
for women. It confers some feeling of soli
darity, of group identification. 

Unfortunately membership itself is not 
enough. A small credit union is a marginal 
organization run essentially by volunteers 
for the benefit of the membership at large. 
The time and energy of these volunteers 
should not be taken for granted, or wasted. 
The Women's Credit Union cannot survive, 
much less prosper, without a substantial 
core of people who use it, support it, and 
understand its goals and principles. That's 
the challenge which faces CU members. 

Can such a core be found? Has our Cre
dit Union still a raison d'etre, given that 
women can now get credit elsewhere? Are 
the original goals still valid? What should 
be the purpose and aims of a women-run 
financial organization in the eighties? 
Should we hold on to what we have no mat
ter the cost or should we pack it up 7 

Such periodic re-evaluation is a necessary 
and often salutary exercise. Not just in this 
particular case, either. All our organiza
tions would benefit if their goals, aims and 
usefulness was scrutinized periodically. 

The Women's Credit Union Annual 
Meeting is being held on Wednesday, 
March 25 at 7 pm, Toronto Board of 
Education, 155 College Street. A l l members 
are urged to attend. Meanwhile let's think 
and discuss the issues raised by the situation 
at the Credit Union. 

Metro Toronto Women's Credit Union, 15 
Birch Avenue, Toronto. (416) 960-0322. 

However, defaulters are not the real pro
blem. The trouble is and always has been, 
that the majority of members either do not 
understand or do not share the goals of the 
Credit Union. Most of them are not politi-
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Ella Manuel 

A Pfirson In Hor Own 

by Judith Lawrence 

In November, 1980, the Governor-Gen
eral presented the second annual 
"Persons" awards to Canadian women in 
recognition of their contributions to their 
communities. One of these "Persons" is 
Ella Manuel, a seventh generation New
foundlander who lives in Woody Point, at 
the entrance to Gros Morne National Park 
on Newfoundland's west coast. A woman 
of deep warmth and compassion, Ella has 
spent much of her life working for justice 
and peace. She is also a very private person, 
given to love of solitude and contempla
tion. She lives alone in a small hilltop house 
overlooking the village, with an ever-
changing vista of sea, sky, and mountains 
beyond the windows of her book-lined liv
ing room. During a recent trip to Toronto 
she shared highlights of her life with close 
friends Judith Lawrence and Beverley Al
linson of the Broadside Collective. 

"I think from the time I was ten until 1 
finally went away at 15, my whole family's 
life was geared to having enough money set 
aside for me to have an education, and my 
sister, too. If I wanted something — and I 
remember I desperately wanted a fountain 
pen; I thought if I had a fountain pen I'd 
have 'er made — my father and mother 
would say, 'We can't afford to give it to 
you now because we're saving up for you to 
go to college.' People said my father was 
mad, quite mad, to send two girls away to 
college. But we did go to college. I was sent 
to Boston when I was 15, but first I had to 
do a year of high school, because I had no 
sciences up until then. 

"When I was sixteen I entered Boston 
University, and by the time I graduated it 
was the depression and jobs were very hard 
to find in Boston. In those days New
foundlanders never thought of coming to 
Canada. The idea of coming to Toronto 
never occurred to me — it sounded just too 
utterly boring for words. So I went home to 
Lewisport. I stayed there for a year and sav
ed my money, working with my father in 
the store and teaching piano, until I had 
enough money to go to England. 

"I stayed with friends in London, and 
eventually got a job with Marks and Spen
cer as a 'welfare worker'. This involved 
organizing canteens in the shops (there were 
200 of them at that time) for the staff, most 
of whom were women. They could have a 
hot meal at noon for sixpence and tea for 
four pence, and then we went on to seeing 
that they got free uniforms and a raise 
automatically on every birthday. It ended 
up that we had a fabulous outfit: we had 
doctors hired; these women got mostly free 
medical attention, free dental attention, 
paid vacations; we set up camps where they 
could spend their holidays — I remember 
spending almost all my holidays one sum
mer in North Wales, it was a fabulous, 
marvellous experience." 

Broadside: You married a man who worked 
for Marks and Spencer? 

"Yes, and this was around the time of the 
Spanish Civil War. We realized the need to 
do something about the Spanish children. 
We persuaded the British government to 
allow a certain number to come in if we 
could prove we could sponsor them. We all 
donated as much as we could of our in
comes, and these children, mostly Basque 
children, were brought in groups, and 
sometimes with their priests and teachers. 
They weren't necessarily orphans, but 
children who had no homes and were in 

great danger and who'd been under bomb
ing. It was supposed to be a temporary ar
rangement, but a lot of them didn't go 
back. There were about 3,000 children 
brought in at that time. Some of them I met 
later in the most extraordinary ways — I 
met one years and years later in Greenwich, 
Connecticut." 

B.: When did you leave England? 

"It was after my first son was born. We 
went to the States just before war broke 
out. We started working with the Jewish 
Joint Distributing Committee, organizing 
the placement of refugee children from 
Europe. When the United States entered 
the war my husband was offered an admin
istrative job in the army in Washington be
cause of his experience at Marks and 
Spencer. But I remember we told them we 
were peace-loving people who just wanted 
to continue being peace-loving, so we didn't 
do it." 

B.: So you were a pacifist back then when it 
wasn't too popular, weren't you? 

"Oh yes. I think we were definitely 
watched, then, too, because the FBI would 
turn up in odd places. It was very strange, 
because we lived on Long Island Sound, on 
the Connecticut side, and we used to go for 
walks on the beach, and that was very sus
pect in those days, especially after sunset. 
We were always in some kind of hassle — 
never very serious. I would have been in
sulted if I hadn't been watched in those 
days!" 

B.: Did you have refugee children living 
with you? 

started telling children's stories, and then I 
was hired to do a once-a-week program, so 
I got to be fairly well known. 

At that time people were always coming 
to me and telling me what was going on and 
how unhappy/they were, and I would say, 
'For God's sake don't preach to the con
verted, go talk to somebody else.' But there 
was no way they could talk to anyone else 
— the newspapers were throttled and very 
much censored so I went to Bowaters, the 
paper company, and asked if they would 
buy half an hour of radio time and I would 
run a citizens' forum, if you please — when 
I think about it now I blush. People were so 
ready for it that I could get hold of all kinds 
of people — heads of Bowaters, doctors, 
business heads, all sorts of people who 
would come and talk, and we discussed the 
things that were bothering people." 

B.: Newfoundlanders always seem to be 
Newfoundlanders first, no matter how long 
they are away or where they go and what 
they do — and not just your generation, but 
younger ones, too. 

"Absolutely. I think the ones much 
younger than I are just as bad (or just as 
good)." 

B.: What is it that Newfoundlanders iden
tify with? 

"We identify with the landscape and 
have a very, very unusual way of life, even 
now when we have roads and electricity and 
radio and CBC and all the other things. Our 
whole lives revolve around the weather and 
the sea and there is a sense of isolation. I 
can remember as a child, probably about 
12, when in the winter the harbour would 

"Yes, four teenagers. And my own two 
small boys. But my marriage was deteriora
ting, and I had to find a refuge. I realized 
that I had started to think of my parents' 
home in Newfoundland as that refuge. I 
can't remember how I did it, but at some 
point I just packed up and went home, os
tensibly for a holiday with my two little 
boys and just stayed. I never went back. We 
lived with my parents for a while but then I 
started looking for a way to support the 
three of us. We moved to Cornerbrook and 
lived there for four or five years. That's 
when I started doing radio work. I started 
gradually working my way up, and then 
Confederation came and I had, I can't re
member how, some connection with Hali
fax and Toronto. Quite suddenly I became 
spokeswoman for Newfoundland and got 
all sorts of requests for 'do tell us- about 
this' and 'what do you think of this' and 
somehow I had, with the things I had done 
with my life, a way of bridging the gap, 
knowing what it was that the other Cana
dians wanted to know about us funny peo
ple out there in Newfoundland. First I 

freeze over and the sky would be grey and 
the steamer would break its way through 
the ice on its last trip out and blow its whis
tle goodbye and I would stand on the veran
dah of our house and get the feeling that I 
was hidden from the rest of the world, that 
I was isolated there and that no one would 
ever find me or know we were there. It was 
a most terrible sensation of absolute isola
tion." 

B.: And yet you broke that isolation with 
your lifestyle. 

"Yes, of course...Nearly everyone who 
had any ambition or any curiosity did go 
away. But I also came back." 

B.: You were the only person to have pre
sented an individual brief to the Status of 
Women. 

"So they say. I didn't know that. The 
brief was about the status of women in 
Newfoundland. I.said I was speaking on be
half of the women in the remote villages 

who couldn't speak for themselves. And as 
I remember now my main thesis was that 
there was no earthly reason why women 
shouldn't have the same opportunity for 
education and re-education as men were 
getting. Men were being sent off to trade 
schools and vocational schools and paid 
their living expenses and nobody ever did a 
damn thing for the women." 

B.: Did you have the satisfaction of seeing 
any of your suggestions bear fruit? 

"Yes, but I'm not sure it bore fruit 
because of what I said; it was part of the 
whole movement. Oh yes indeed." 

B. : When did you find out you were not the 
only person who had such heretical ideas 
and notions in her head as far as your status 
as a woman was concerned? 

"When I heard about the Voice of Wo
men. I was asked by Muriel Duckworth to 
go to a meeting and I'd never heard of the 
group before, but when I left I was the 
secretary of the group, or vice-president — 
I can't remember. But when I really came to 
myself was when I met you younger women 
— feminists — and you started feeding me 
all the feminist literature which I sat on the 
hill in Woody Point and read, and said, 'Oh 
my God, you know the world is full of peo
ple like me.' That is when I began to look 
back really without a sense of failure." 

B.: But isn't it incredible that a woman — a 
person — who has achieved as much as you 
have should have a sense of failure? Every
thing you've told us about your life is 
triumph over adversity and tremendous ac
complishment. 

"I failed in the feminine role that was set 
aside for me and I didn't know anything 
about any other role. I'm infuriated when I 
think about the time I wasted feeling guilty 
and inadequate. When I look at young wo
men today I'm amazed. They are soaring! 
Sometimes I catch myself and say 'is my op
timism the result of pushing seventy, or is it 
a result of being able to examine my own 
life?' But I don't think it is just that!" 

B.: You've just received the "Persons 
Award;" what did the citation say? 

"That I was somebody who had worked 
in the women's movement and had worked 
for peace, and if you stop to ask me why I 
got it I still don't know why — I still think 
somebody made a mistake! You couldn't 
really call any of us notable — we are just 
ordinary women who had all our lives been 
doing, this, probably without thinking 
about it." 

B.: So what do they think of this back in 
Newfound/and? 

"Oh, they couldn't believe their ears. 
Now, I tell you, they pay some attention to 
me when I say something. About time, 
too!" 
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The Constitution in Context 

by Mary O'Brien 

The Great Constitutional Debate has 
echoed through Canada in recent months 
with all the noisy vigour of, say, the sound 
of one hand clapping. There has been a 
marginally greater stir around the plan of 
Papa Trudeau, our permanent patriarch, to 
cajole from the mother of parliaments a Bill 
of Rights sired upon the'BNA. This diver
sionary tactic, a public picking at Canada's 
more venerable cultural scabs, has preclud
ed discussion on such important issues as 
the nature and functions of a constitution 
in a modern state. Thus* it is assumed that 
we must have a constitution, just as we 
must have a Canada from shore to shining 
shore, particularly an oily, gassy Canada. 
Dissention about the rights1 of minorities 
and of the provinces have, indeed, been 
aired, while the rights of Quebeckers to 
self-determination have supposedly been 
swept under the referendum rug. 

One of the minorities is in fact a majori
ty, namely, women. It is not, however, the 
constitutional rights of women nor the 
rights of men to ensure that women's rights 
have nothing but an inky existence that I 
want to discuss here. The implications for 
women of the proposed patriation have 
been presented to the reluctant ears of the 
Parliamentary Committee on the Constitu
tion in a brilliant brief from the National 
Action Committee on the Status of Wo
men. This effort was rewarded by a bar-
bourous verbal ass-pinch by a Senator with 
all the intelligence and good breeding usual
ly in that collection of derubberized 
political retreads, and a few proposed 
amendments. A feminist perspective on 
women and the Constitution has also been 
regularly presented by Broadside and other 
survivors of the systematic pauperization of 
the feminist press. 

The undiscussed issues — what exactly is 
a constitution and who needs it — presents 
in a rather classic way the recurring dilem
ma of feminist political practice within the 
constitutional boundaries of the nation 
state, the historical form of political life 
which is now almost univeral. Roughly 
stated, the dilemma goes something like 
this: the State is highly resistant to constitu
tional reform, but revolutionary activity is 
ethically problematic, scares voters and is 
pragmatically difficult to bring about. The 
oppression of women is sustained and occa
sionally ameliorated by the economic and 
political activities of the State, constitu
tionally constituted. The everyday deficien
cies of the State are extensive, whether it be 
a liberal State attempting to disguise the 
fact that its legitimacy comes less from the 
Constitution than from the control of ' 'le
gal" violence, or a totalitarian State 
parading its means of violence to make sure 
that citizens never forget their constitu
tional duties. 

States are also indifferent, when not ac
tually hostile, to the interests of women, 
minority groups and the lower classes. The 
State must therefore be vigilantly scrutiniz
ed, diligently criticized and constantly 
revitalized. But all this scrutiny, criticism 
and revitalization takes a tremendous toll 
on the energies and limited resources in 
power and money to which feminists have 
access. Further, all we may get for our ef
forts in concrete terms is yet another pat on 
our provocative bottoms. 

We have also discovered that we really 
don't have a lot of strategies for transform
ing the State. We have occasional votes 
whejre we may choose between two parties 
— a different two, depending on whether 
we are Eastern Feminists or Western Fem
inists — none of which are interested in 
challenging the actual capacity of the State 
to make any fundamental political changes. 
We can write briefs. Proportionately to our 
incomes and parental responsibilities 
women pay excessive taxes, and we can, if 
we are educated enough to write project 
proposals, sweat to get some of that back in 
token grants. Some of us are eligible to join 
Trade Unions and try to break through the 
wage-bound corsets of our brothers to take 
notice of the systematic humiliations of 
women's work. We can form political par
ties and take our place among rhinoceri, 
self-educated vanguards and the goons in 
nightshirts or blackshirts who occupy the 
bottom of the polls. We may and, indeed 
have, done all of these things, and must 
continue to do them, but the results are not 
promising. 

These are, of course, the "reformist" 
strategies usually contrasted with the 
"revolutionary" option. It is not much of 
an option for that large segment of femin
ism which is also pacifist. Male dominated 
politics, in its many centuries of political ex
perimentation, has produced only one suc
cessful strategy for radical change, and that 
is violence. The essential violence of even 
constitutional government is nowhere more 
evident than in the endess emissions from 
the mouths of countless guns. This storm of 
violence may change forms of government, 
but these new forms are ultimately nothing 
more than the replacement of one set of 
legitimate violators by a new, recently i l 
legitimate, set generally thirsting for 
revenge. 

Violent insurrection, the mere apprehen
ding of which makes Papa Pierre so appre
hensive, is not a specially attractive notion 
for feminists. This is not, as pop sentiments 
have it, because women are "by nature" 
passive. Elizabeth I of England, for exam
ple, — Good Queen Bess with, by her own 
modest admission, the heart and stomach 
of a king, — had à record in hanging and 

drawing and quartering which makes the 
modern English Rippers look like modestly 
endowed amateurs. There are practical as 
well as ethical reasons for feminist 
pacifism. Women do not have easy access 
to arms, and are rarely trained in the "art" 
of war. Indeed, men have tried for centuries 
to convince women that helplessness 
becomes them. The aesthetic pleasure that 
men have enjoyed in contemplating the 
feminine perfection of the Venus de Milo 
has no doubt been enhanced by the fact 
that she is disarmed. Further, women have 
been, historically, the victims of violence, 
both private and public, a violence which 
millions of men have practiced without any 
constitutional blessing but without legal 
penalty either. 

More problematic is the argument that 
those who are the givers of life cannot be 
the takers of life, a fact which Hegel, for ex
ample, saw as evidence of the political men
ace of femininity, which hated its sons to be 
dead heroes. But it is certain that all vic
tims, if not women, are women's children, 
born of women's travail and quite constitu
tionally appropriated by men on the slender 
grounds of always uncertain paternity. 
Whatever its usefulness, the biological, 
argument brings us back to the Constitu
tion itself an organic notion, as are "body 
politic," "fatherland" and "motherland" 
and "native" peoples, and, of course, 
"patriation". 

The modern state has been, since its in
ception back in the historical transition 
from feudalism to capitalism, a two-faced 
affair, both faces, however, being beard-
bearing. There can be little argument that 
the modern Constitutional State has been 
relatively more humane than its predeces
sors, occasionally almost touching the edges 
of democracy but not quite singeing its 
whiskers on such a hot notion. It has, if on
ly under duress, ameliorated the condition 
of working people. It has also tended to 
trumpet the cause of human freedom, but 
there is plenty of evidence that the freedom 
it has cherished most ardently has been free 
enterprise, a nice phrase for the powerful 
sticking it to the weak. It was a British Tory 
who noted years ago that the Welfare State 
was the ransom capitalists pay for social 

peace, though they have recently been less 
willing to do this. The other fact of the 
modern State is represented in a form which 
many women meet first on picket lines, the 
face of the beefy "special task force" cop. 
The police represent very well the two-
facedness of the modern state: they are 
polite and deferent to old ladies and proper
ty owners, while they practice Consitutional 
violence on those who show signs of 
restiveness h \ the embrace of a corrupt 
political economy. 

The police, welfare agencies, govern
ments themselves, however, are only parts 
of the State. The State itself is really an 
abstraction. Tremendous power is vested in 
this ideal which cannot be seen, touched 
nor heard in its totality, though some would 
argue that it smells. The component parts 
of the State can be described, but the whole 

§ is an idea, a structure of mind to which a 
ç Constitution is designed to give body. The 
= first man-mothers of the State, Plato and 
>, Aristotle, recognized this. They reached out 

beyond the known world of appearance, 
> which they didn't much care for, lo try lo 

: m find in the cosmos some kind of ethical pro
toplasm which would justify both authority 
and obedience to authority. The Athenian 
State did not, in fact, need such cosmic 
glue, but got along pretty well with sexism, 
racism and imperialism, still marvellously 
effective national unifiers. 

But the Greek philosophers did identify 
one important function for a Constitution: 
it provided continuity over time. It was 
there when a citizen was born and still there 
when he died. This was great for the ruling 
classes, and aristocratic politics in par
ticular made a clear connection between the 
continuity and stability of the State and the 
hereditary principle of the family. It was 
not so good, of course, for women and 
slaves, but, as Aristotle argued, their in
feriority unfitted them for responsible 
citizenship. To be sure, it was the citizenry 
who had defined them as inferior, a 
Catch-22 situation as familiar to modern 
feminists as it no doubt was among Athe
nian slaves. 

This notion of continuity over time 
embedded in family and polity in a conser
vative unity has been a staple of male-
stream thought for a long time. In its-
perfect historial form it appeared and 
disappeared as absolute monarchy, though 
constant attempts are made by such diverse 
characters as Joe Kennedy and Idi Amin to 
revive it. The form is patriarchal; the king is 
father to his subjects and their families, is 
the sole possessor of Constitutional rights 
and landed property, and passes them to 
"his" son. The passionate republican, 
Machiavelli, and the nervous monarchist, 
Thomas Hobbes, both believed that the 
best hope for social peace lay in one-man 
government. Where they differed was on 
the question of continuity over time, 
Machiavelli giving this function to a Con
stitution and Hobbes opting for hereditary 
monarchy. Neither of these very bright men 
had any idealist illusions about power being 
an ethical force. We may note, however, 
that an artificial principle of continuity is a 
specifically male yearning: women exper
ience continuity in the reproduction of peo
ple. 

• continued next page 
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In the modern era, Constitution making 
and mongering has been in the hands of the 
merchant class, the bourgeoisie. Here, the 
question of continuity over time has had to 
share centre stage with the question of the 
inviolability of contracts, but Constitu
tionality must also be preserved in the in
terests of the stability of investments. Clear
ly, the larger the State the larger the ap
plication of a legal system guarding these 
investments, and an administrative system 
able to introduce "non-political" profit 
raisers such as metrification, universally 
raising profits. As far as continuity is con
cerned, capital itself has an almost magical 
reproductive quality which can be con
trolled absolutely by men, unlike that 
tiresome business of biological reproduc
tion. Karl Marx once described capital as 
wealth which had learned to breed. Better 
to be the father of funds than the uncertain 
daddy of some woman's child, though this 
did not prevent capitalists from getting the 
best of both worlds for, in the days before 
corporate logos, what they liked best was to 
be able to write "and Sons" after their 
names. 

We thus see the phenomenon in which 
men, who fought so hard against monar
chy, still seem to crave stable and strong 
leadership, and even so-called communist 
states go inin a big way for individual 
leaders who are larger than life. Big daddy 
leaders and big family states are the modern 
answer to political stability and continuity, 
and "mass" society creates little opportuni
ty for participation at any decisive level. 
Western voters don't stay away from the 
polls because they are apathetic, but be
cause they are astute enough to see that the 

whole process is as wildly irrelevant as it is 
properly Constitutional. 

The central problem of modern politics is 
not the conservation of the State so much as 
the creation of smaller, participatory demo
cracies. This is hardly a modest objective, 
particularly if one wants to do it without 
violence. It is' however a political objective 
which can unify feminist practice and help 
assess political priorities. Feminism can 
beam new light upon the discredited 
phoniness of Bigness and the polemics of 
Good Citizenship, Nation State style. To do 
so means several things. It means, for ex
ample, that feminist international network
ing must be worked at even harder. There 
would not be much point in dividing 
Canada into self-determining provinces if 
they were to be picked off one by one by 
Ronnie Reagan's Rangers, either militarily 
or culturally: they are already gone 
economically. There are no self-evident 
ways to convince multinationals that 
restrictions on production represent the last 
possible chance, if there still is one, of 
preserving and restoring the natural en
vironment and sharing what is left of the 
providence of the earth. Political respon
sibility must have as a component, too, a 
dignity of labour in which reproductive and 
productive labour take their places as 
necessary but fairly shared human ac
tivities. It will not be easy to stop the 
manufacture of capitalism's most succes
sful products: the arms and nuclear wea
pons which either rust uselessly or self-
destruct and have to be reordered quickly 
and more expensively. If one has trouble 
thinking of capital as a surrogate for human 

reproduction, note that we are now in the 
third "generation" of nuclear power 
plants, the tenth generation of computers, 
and who knows which generation of nu
clear warheads? We also have that cuddly 
wee boy, R2-D2 to remind us that It's Al l In 
the Family. 

The problem of continuity is no longer 
soluble with Constitutional capers, for it is 
no longer the polity which has to be con
served, but the planet. Feminism must de
velop, in the first instance, a theory of 
politics on a human scale which can be 
translated into strategic policies on an inter
national scale. There are many things to be 
done while we prepare for our Constitu
tional revolution. We must develop system
atic priorities which overcome both dupli
cation and factionalism, the terrible twins 
of progressive politics. We must study and 
work for different voting systems, such as 
proportional representation, which can 
begin to erode the monolithic substance of 
the State. We must put the lie to racist 
sneers about Balkanization, pointing out 
that the smaller political entities are quar
relsome precisely because, whether in Can
ada or Africa, they have been arbitrarily 
drawn by imperialist cartographers for the 
convenience of exploiters. We must ex
amine the liberal bible of freedom — in 
trade, in party politics, in civil rights, in 
consent and censorship — and ask not only 
what it does for women, but for the citizens 
of Toronto's Regent Park or the Jane-
Finch corridor. We must support by vigour-
ous participation the efforts of working 
women who are currently revitalizing the 
Trade Union movement and having their 

consciousness raised in the real context of 
their lives. We must set achievable political 
representation objectives, on school boards 
and hydro boards, as well as at other levels 
of government. We must be guided by our 
own slogan, which does not yet have much 
substance: 

Not the Church and Not the State, 
Women must control their fate. 

There is a lot more at stake here than the 
abortion issue. We must put all these issues, 
each one so important, in a wider context 
which appreciates that the debate on the 
Constitution and the Bill of Rights is 
politically screwed up, that the feminist 
political imagination has to produce alter
natives. Only then can we carry a concrete 
political message into our recruitment and 
outreach endeavours. No political move
ment can survive on partial issues, vital 
though each may be. We must not only be 
able to say what's wrong, but what would 
be better. Canada, now, is fertile ground 
for doing just this. 

Mary O'Brien is a political scientist who 
teaches at the Ontario Institute for Studies 
in Education in Toronto. Her book The 
Politics of Reproduction will be published 
this year. O'Brien is also a founding 
member of the Feminist Party of Canada. 

• LETTERS, from page 3 

Broadside: 
Congratulations, and thank you for mak

ing this paper! I arrived in Canada this sum
mer after growing up in West Germany, 
where I spent two years at the University of 
Munich and learned to love the discussions, 
debate and general activity of the liberal 
women's movement there. It was a bit of a 
cultural shock moving to Guelph, where 1 
soon discovered a bookstore, "The Book
shelf," which stocks your paper. In my 
opinion, the literary style, the clarity of ar
gumentation and the wide range of topics 
make your paper unique among all the Can

adian papers I've seen so far. This is impor
tant, since I was appalled at the cramped, 
provincial scope of the newscoverage here. 
Since I live a bit too far to participate ac
tively in your forum, I'll try to comment via 
the mails at present, but hopefully the situa
tion will improve some time. So bye for 
now, please send me your paper, and by the 
way, Susan Cole's article on "Playing for 
Time" (Oct./Nov. 1980) pointed out sever
al things previously ignored, and impressed 
me very much. 

Margaret Weiser, 
Guelph, Ont. 

Broadside: 

Just a quick note to say I enjoyed your 
last issue and to make a suggestion about an 
earlier one. Re the article "Singing in the 
Rain" (Sept. 1980) — I would like to urge 
readers to follow Anne Cameron's sugges
tion: "We need to do more to support our 
women singers. We should send suggestions 
to the Folk Festival organizers, send the 
names of women performers living in our 
own country." Vancouver Festival organi
zer Gary Crystal needs a lot of encourage
ment to engage singers other than 
"known" names. Urge him to have an open 
stage for local performers as well. Local 
people receive very little opportunity to per-

from and thus to become "known." 
For example, Celia O'Neill and Sharon 

Hazelwood, who call themselves "Salal," 
had a six week successful tour in Britain, 
but because they are local performers in 
B.C. were not on the festival program. 
Celia did get to sing "Don't Get Married, 
Girls" because Leon Ross invited her to 
join him on stage. She had helped to get 
him invited to perform at the Festival! Celia 
and Sharon are two of the folksingers who 
should be at next year's festival. They sing 
feminist, political, traditional and contem
porary songs and deserve an audience. 

Eva Manly, 
Ottawa 
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OVEMENT MATTERS 
LESBIAN MOTHERS' 

DEFENCE FUND 
TORONTO WOMEN'S 
SERVICES NETWORK 

The Lesbian Mothers' Defence Fund was 
set up almost 3 years ago in March 1978, by 
the lesbians from the Toronto Wages for 
Housework Campaign. It aimed to become 
a permanent resource for mothers fighting 
for child custody by providing: 
1) pre-legal advice, and information on suc
cessful battles in Canada and the United 
States, 
2) referrals to sympathetic, competent 
lawyers and other professionals, 
3) financial assistance in building a strong 
court case, and 
4) personal and emotional support. 

We've been able to help many women 
keep or win custody, by following custody 
struggles around the world and amassing a 
solid library of transcripts, professional 
studies, law journal articles and case his
tories that we make available to mothers, 
lawyers and mental health experts. 

And we've appeared on television and 
spoken publicly as often as possible, to try 
to impress the reality of our lives on 
people's minds: that lesbian mothers share 
the same problems as other single mothers, 
and love and invest the same care in their 
children; and that neither they nor their 
children will any longer accept the penalty 
of forfeiting their children for the "crime" 
of loving another woman. 

Because so many mothers are coming out 
now across North America, the public cli
mate is changing. It is no longer universally 
accepted that lesbianishi equals 
"unfitness" to parent. Of course, we still 
have a long way to go before being a gay 
mother becomes a danger-free lifestyle. 

Since 1978 the LMDF has grown to in
clude more than 40 women from southern 
Ontario, and we're in touch with many 
more from farther afield. We stay in touch 
with each other and plan the Fund's activi
ties through monthly potluck brunches. 
Mothers, lovers, volunteers and children of 
all ages come to these meetings. New wo
men are welcomed, friendship networks 
spring up — and everyone goes home feel
ing stronger. Some of the mothers have 
come to their first potluck having never met 
another lesbian mother before. 

These meetings are also a chance to share 
problems. We've discussed the pros and 
cons of coming out to the children, the 
adjustments in relationships when mothers 
have to divide their time between children 
and lovers, and the ordinary problems of 
dealing with children — problems that les
bian mothers have to face in greater than 
usual isolation. 

The Grapevine, the newsletter of the Les
bian Mothers' Defence Fund, is another in
strument we've created for staying in con
tact with each other and for reaching out to 
the public for support. We've published 
three issues since the summer of 1979, 
distributing 2000 copies of each to women, 
women's groups and community and gay 
organizations in Canada and the USA. Our 
last issue (Fall/Winter 1980) contains news 
of custody battles, a detailed account of 
one woman's fight, a fact-sheet on child
ren's rights to representation, and personal 
descriptions of our lives. 

Call the L M D F at (416) 465-6822 or write 
to us at PO Box 38, Station E, Toronto, 
M6H 4E1, if you'd like to come to a pot
luck brunch, receive the Grapevine, or 
donate money or time to help our work. 
We're counting on all women to support 
lesbian mothers; heterosexual women are 
stronger, too, each time a lesbian wins the 
right to determine her sexuality without los
ing her children. 

• Francie Wyland 

The Lesbian Mother's Defence Fund and 
the Lesbian Organization of Toronto have 
joined together to hold a fund-raising dance 
on Saturday, February 14, 1981. The dance 
will be held at 519 Church Street, from 9 
pm to 1 am. Entertainment will be provided 
by Sharon, Jan and Friends with a full cash 
bar. The tickets are $5 in advance and $6 at 
the door and may be purchased from the 
Toronto Women's Bookstore or the Fly By 
Night Lounge. 

WOMEN'S ACTION 

Al l women against nuclear power and 
weapons come to the third planning 
meeting for a women's action at Ontario 
Hydro in Toronto. 

The meeting will be 
Monday, February 9, at 7:30 pm, 519 
Church Street, Toronto. For more informa
tion call 968-3218. (Women only). 

Pregnancy Counselling 
Abortion Referral 

Women's Health Groups 
Medical Clinics 

Free and Confidential 
Call for appointment: 789-4541 

birth-control 
venereal disease 

information 
centre 

2828 Bathurst St., Suite 501, Toronto M6B 3A7 

ree 

Mon. Wed. Fri. 
Tues. Thurs. 

10am — 3pm 
4 pm — 9 pm 

C inic 
Women's Clinic 

Call first for appointment: 922-0566 

• Birth Control Information 
• Pregnancy Testing 
• Abortion Referral 
• Gynecologicai/VO Testing 

556 Church St. 2nd Floor, Toronto 

The Women's Services Network of Tor
onto was initiated by the Women's Coun
selling Referral & Education Centre 
(WCREC) in January 1980. The Network 
holds monthly meetings for representatives 
of women's services. Information is shared 
with regard to: resources, funding, pro
grams, and areas of concern. The informal 
network links its members through a tele
phone tree and mailing of minutes. 

Network meetings usually focus on one 
particular problem area such as abortion 

services, or on a particular service such as 
the Rape Crisis Centre, Nellie's or Hassle 
Free Clinic. As a result of a discussion 
about the obstacles faced by abortion coun
sellors, the Network struck a sub-commit
tee called the Toronto Abortion Commit
tee. The educational and action-oriented 
committee is responsible for the feature on 
abortion in this issue of Broadside. 

For more information about the Net
work, call 924-0766 or write c/o WCREC, 
348 College St., Toronto M5S 1T4. 

•Ottie Lockey 

LESBIAN CONFERENCE, 1981 

Preparations for the 1981 Lesbian Con
ference, the first in two years, and the first-
ever west of Ontario, are well underway. It 
will be held in Vancouver May 16, 17 and 18 
of 1981. The organizing committee is made 
up of approximately fifteen women from 
many areas of the lesbian community. 

We are planning the conference to repre
sent the interests of all of us — for, as les
bians, we continue to face lack of money 
and social outlets, threat of job dismissal, 
threat of child custody battles, and non-rec
ognition and censorship in the arts and in 
sports. 

We want the conference to be an enjoy
able time where we can exchange exper
iences, information and skills, and also take 
away some practical organizing ideas, con
tacts, and networks in order to continue 
working together after the conference. In 

Vancouver, we are already using the confer
ence as a way to help strengthen our local 
organizations and networks and to establish 
a strong lesbian presence in the community-
at-large. To date, we have had two dances 
and a salmon bake to start raising money, 
ideas and enthusiasm, and we have several 
more events planned. We are also planning 
events like film and art shows and a public 
meeting to run concurrently with the con
ference but to be open to the general public. 
We hope to provide English-French transla
tion and signing. The conference will be 
wheelchair accessible. » 

We are very excited about hosting this 
conference and look forward to seeing you 
here in May. 

• Organizing Committee 
Lesbian Conference 1981 

INTERNATIONAL WOMEN'S DAY, 1981 

Once again International Women's Day, 
March 8, 1981 is drawing near and once 
again it is time to show our strength and sol
idarity by uniting around the many issues 
we fight for throughout the year. Over the 
past three years, thousands of women from 
feminist groups, unions, lesbian groups and 
community organizations, have joined to
gether on International Women's Day to 
demand the right to control our bodies, the 
universal right to quality childcare, full em
ployment rights, the right to determine our 
own sexuality, to fight against cutbacks in 
social services and education and to fight 
against violence against women. Conditions 
have not improved! We must continue to 
protest against the oppression of women 
and to resist the erosion of gains we have 
struggled long and hard to win. 

Over 80 women representing some 25 dif
ferent organizations and groups across Tor
onto attended the first planning meeting in 
December for International Women's Day 
1981. In the lively three-hour discussion wo
men agreed to the general themes, issues 
and activities for the day's events. Plans are 
now in works for a demonstration and fair 
to be held on Saturday, March 7. 

Any women interested in becoming in
volved in organizing for the day are encour
aged to attend the weekly planning meet
ings. Phone Carolyn Egan at 789-4541 for 
exact times and location. Let's make this 
year's demonstration the biggest, most spir
ited march ever. 

REEDOfllOP 
C A N A D I A N ABORTION RIGHTS A C T I O N L E A G U E (CARAL) 
A S S O C I A T I O N C A N A D I E N N E P O U R L E D R O I T A L ' A V O R T E M E N T ( A C D A ) 

The Purpose of CARAL is to ensure that no woman in Canada is denied access 
to safe, legal abortion. Our aim is the repeal of all sections of the Criminal 
Codce dealing with abortion and the establishment of comprehensive con
traceptive and abortion services, including appropriate counselling across the 
country. 

"We regard the right to safe, legal abortion as a fundamental human right." 

I support the statement of purpose of CARAL and wish to become a member. 
Name: : ; 

Address: 

Postal Code: 

Occupation:. 

.Phone: 

Name of Federal Riding: 

Individual Member 
Limited Income 
Family 
Sustaining 
Donation 

$10.00 
$3.00 

$15.00 
$25.00 
$ 

R E T U R N TO: C A R A L , Box 935, S t n . Q. T o r o n t o , M 4 T 2 P 1 

Broadside 
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Down Shrink Alley... 
by Joanne Kates 

First I want to tell you that I'm really happy 
to be here — because the fact that WCREC 
has survived for five years means some
thing. It's a good sign — that a service that 
is explicitly dedicated to women's liberation 
can survive, cutbacks be damned. 

They asked me to talk about feminism 
and therapy, and that reminded me of the 
first time I went into therapy, 10 years ago 
this month. Who knew about feminist ther
apists then? He called me Miss Kates. I cal
led him Doctor Brown. I don't remember 
him ever cracking a smile, and especially 
not when I announced to him that I didn't 
need him any more. That was when he said: 
"You're crazy, you're much too crazy to 
stop now. And besides, it's resistance." 
Yeah right, crazy like a fox. 

Up there on St. Clair Avenue, in shrink 
alley, in his perfect plush office, Doctor 
Brown was practising the art of adjusting 
women to the status quo. His stake in that 
adjustment was two-fold — 60 bucks an 
hour and a happy well-adjusted wife who 
stayed home and watched the kids and the 

After Wendy Wildfong thanked a co
worker for helping her put together notes 
for her speech to women at the WCREC 
brunch, the next speaker, Alderman Anne 
Johnston, thanked Metro Chairman Paul 
Godfrey for helping her. 

Johnston mourned the loss of Mayor 
John Sewell last fall and the ensuing change 
of climate at Toronto City Hall. "In 1972 
the people won. There was euphoria at 
work. Sewell helped get people like (former 
Mayor David) Crombie and myself elected. 
Sewell did a lot of work on council, and a 
lot of the talking. Once in a meeting he 
said, "Hey, what are the rest of you going 
to say?" and he was right. The test is now 
for the handful of us (reform aldermen) left 
to carry on Sewell's work." 

Johnston's main target was Paul God
frey. "Godfrey's not all that popular out
side Metro Toronto, but we don't stop him 
because we don't try. We must." She said 
that women are in a much stronger position 
now than in 1972, but we must rally around 
and help fight for women's issues. "We 
should stop grieving and get involved," she 

swimming pool for him. I remember the 
therapy well. I used to complain about how 
weird all the men in my life were, from dad
dy on down (or is it up) and he would 
always say the same thing — Yes, Miss 
Kates, but what are the intrapsychic im
plications? 

Doctor Brown is part of a long and pro
fitable tradition of male health managers 
who have controlled women's lives. I'm 
sure you all know how the experts have 
screwed women (in more ways than one), 
but let me just remind you of a few of the 
signposts. 

The Greeks — ah, the classical age, truth 
and beauty. It was the ancient Greeks who 
named the womb hysteros and who also de
cided that when women were i l l , they were 
often suffering from a disease which they 
named hysteria — because they believed the 
womb would detach itself from its moor
ings and wander around the body. 

During the witch hunts of the fifteenth 
and sixteenth centuries there were millions 
upon millions of women murdered. That 
was a male assault on women and woman-

said. "The system is still open, and we 
should get in before the liberal democrats 
close it up." 

Issues of concern to women and for 
which Johnston will fight include day care, 
the environment, transportation and the 
general misappropriation of public funds. 

"Women must fight the TTC (Toronto 
Transit Commission) fare increases. It's 
women and other low income people who 
use TTC most, but more public money goes 
to road building." 

The same goes for STOL — the plan to 
build a short take-off and landing airport 
on Toronto Island. "Who will use STOL? 
The 4% of businessmen who travel fre
quently to Ottawa and Montreal, not 
women. If women go to Montreal, we go by 
train or by car with a full load. We should 
fight to have money put into trains, not 
STOL." 

As to environmental issues: "You never 
hear about it from politicians at the munici
pal level. They want to wait to see which 
way the wind blows. They're doing 
nothing, so we must." 

power — the women killed were the healers 
and the religious leaders, the dissidents and 
the strong. Until then healing was a wo
man's art, but the witch hunts were part of 
its takeover by an elite corps of men. 

In the nineteenth century, male doctors 
invented upper class invalidism for women. 
While working class women slaved till they 
dropped, with no medical attention whatso
ever, upper class women were trained to be 
frail, ornamental and sickly. What a boon 
for the doctors — think of the medical bills 
from all those daily visits to madame in her 
chambers. 

And then there's comtemporary psycho-
theraphy — Doctor Brown and his cohorts 
on shrink alleys in all the cities. They are the 
men who siphon off our anger and contain 
it in their consulting rooms. They are the 
men who see a woman trying to rebel 
against her feminine role, and call that a 
disease and prescribe Valium or maybe 
some sleeping pills. They are the men who 
imprison women in mental institutions for 
refusing to fit into the patriarchy's crazy 
definitions of what a woman should be. 
They are the men who have defined women 
as neurotic. 

We need them like we need a hole in the 
head. 

The best weapon against those male 
health managers is the women's liberation 
movement, because feminism is therapy. 
When I became a feminist, I realized that 
Doctor Brown was wrong — it wasn't all 
happening inside my head. Feminism means 
understanding that you're oppressed be
cause you're a woman, and that your diffi
culties in the world are not your fault. Fem
inism is therapeutic because you can stop 
blaming yourself and put that blafne where 
it belongs — on patriarchy and class soc
iety. Feminism is therapy in another way 
too — when women start to participate in 
the struggles for women's liberation, we're 
connecting in a powerful non-victim way 
with other women. And by doing that we 
climb out of some of the isolation and 
alienation that makes us feel neurotic. And 
that is a very healing thing. 

The big question, though, is: What docs 
it take for women to rise up and throw off 
our oppression? For some women, probab-. 
ly for most of you here today, all it takes is 
a click of understanding and years of strug
gle. But why isn't the women's liberation 
movement millions strong? I don't pretend 
to know the answer to that question, but I 
think part of it is that a great many women 
are so isolated from each other, so over
worked and so conditioned into submission 
that it's not possible for them to find their 
solidarity with other women. Breaking your 
own mold is the most frightening thing in 
the world. The more you challenge your old 
ways of getting love, approval and security, 
the r Jre scared you get, and it's easy to get 
stucK there. 

Enter feminist therapy! 
The patriarchal system has trained wo

men to believe that we are helpless, weak 
creatures who can't really live without men 
taking care of us. We've heard those mes
sages for so long; our mothers heard those 
messages, our grandmothers and our great-

"In his coronation speech," said John
ston, referring to the swearing-in of the 
Metro Chairman on December 9, "Paul 
Godfrey slipped in his plans, worth $100's 
of millions, to build a new metro city hall. I 
suggest the Horse Palace at the CNE. We'll 
continue to work at City Hall and Paul 
Godfrey can queen it at the Ex ." 

Another of Godfrey's plans is to build a 
cover for the CNE Stadium. Referring to 
the drastic cut backs in day care and the 
thousands of children waiting 'in cold 
storage' for day care space, Johnston 
said," We can't cover our children and he 
wants to cqver the baseball players!" 

According to Johnston, the only time she 
has managed in the past to beat Paul God
frey was over the Equal Rights Amendment 
in the States. Council voted that members 
could not go to conferences, etc., in states 
that had not ratified the ERA. But John
ston is not optimistic about the future of 
that victory: "Godfrey will try to sneak 
through a change soon." 
Now that Johnston's not on the Execu-

grandmothers heard them all their lives. 
When you believe those false and negative 
messages about yourself, that's called in
ternalized oppression, and it is one of the 
strongest forces that holds oppression in 
place; it's the limiting crap you have come 
to believe about yourself on a gut level, part 
of your self-definition. I'm not a whole per
son without a mart. I'm not strong. I'm not 
really smart enough. I'm not attractive 
without make-up. Those are the messages 
of internalized oppression. And they get 
triggered day after day in women's lives. 
When a boss treats a secretary like a mind
less slave, all those old messages that she's 
stupid get triggered. When a staunch femin
ist looks at a housewife and gets really un
comfortable, chances are it's her own inter
nalized oppression acting up, as in: I can't 
stand her because of how she reminds me of 
my own painful struggles. Whenever a wo
man agrees to her own oppression, by her 
husband, by her boss, by her father, by a 
man on the street, chances are it's the in
ternalized oppression that's in the driver's 
seat. She's stuck in the belief that it has to 
be that way and that she is powerless to 
fight to change her life and the world. Any
body who is full of fear and self doubt is 
not going to be able to think clearly and 
fight well. I know that's true. 

Feminist therapy is the best tool I know 
to fight against that internalized oppres
sion. And I don't mean with self-actualiza¬
tion as a goal. I mean using therapy to 
climb out of our agreement to be op
pressed. The only way I know to get rid of 
internalized oppression, and I've seen it 
work time after time, is to go back and vent 
the old feelings of self-invalidation, to look 
at the ways in which you personally were 
hurt by sexism in your life, to cry and rage 
against those injustices, to discharge the 
self-blame that came with those hurts. At 
that point you're no longer carrying around 
that burden of pain and victimization, and 
you're capable of fighting from a position 
of strength, not weakness. Those old hurts 
won't get triggered every time you have to 
fight, because you're no longer carrying 
them in your head like a constant litany of 
self-blame. 

A feminist therapist okays her clients' an
ger. She lets them know — based on her ex
perience of the world, that they're not cra
zy, they're angry. She is not the aloof scien
tific expert, who pretends to objectivity, 
but a real human being who believes we're 
in this together. Feminist therapy under
stands oppression and works on that level, 
by helping women focus on how we've been 
socialized into powerlessness, and by mak
ing a safe place to vent the internalized crap 
that has kept us co-operating with the op
pressor. That, however, is not the goal of 
feminist therapy, but only the means to the 
end. Feminist therapy is wonderful because 
it nourishes both women's resistance and 
feminist rebellion. It's only good as a tool 
— a tool for women to use — to re-claim 
our lost pride as women, to get rid of the 
self-hate that keeps women isolated, and 
most important, to give us the clear 
strength we need to be activists, to go out 
there in the world and fight for the libera
tion of women. 

tive, Godfrey has seen to it that she does 
not sit on the Social Services Committee. 
"But my contribution for the next two 
years will be to go to those meetings and 
make as much noise as if I were an official 
member." 

Johnston hasn't decided whether or not 
she'll run for the office of mayor in 1982. 
"I said, in a tipsy moment on election 
night, that I'd run for Metro Chairman and 
Mayor, and I've been punished ever since." 
She wouldn't run for mayor, she said, un
less she really wanted the job because it's 
one that demands respect; and she wouldn't 
do it just to have a woman mayor because 
it's a job that requires a lot of support on 
council to be effective. 

"And anyway," she added, "you have to 
chair interminably boring meetings. You 
can't even go outside for a cigarette." 

Meanwhile, if her future is uncertain, she 
told singer Susan Cole she'd always wanted 
to be a drummer in a rock band. "If you 
want me, I'm all yours." 

HAPPY BIRTHDAY WCREC 

Well -wishers at W C R E G Brunch on December 14. 

On December 14, 1980, the Women's tivities that have made up the Centre's his-
Counselling, Referral, and Education Cen- tory. Alderman Anne Johnston and Globe 
tre (WCREC) held a birthday party to cele- and Mail columnist Joanne Kates spoke in 
brate its fifth year as a vital woman's ser- broader terms about feminist therapy and 
vice in the Toronto community. A brunch ' the need for women's action in the political 
was held at the Chelsea Inn and was attend- arena (see accompanying articles). Susan G. 
ed by over a hundred supporters. WCREC Cole lightened the day with her songs, mix-
Board member Judith Lawrence was M C ing her own compositions with others of a 
for an afternoon of entertainment which in- more traditional nature, 
eluded food, speeches and song. For WCREC a celebration of this magni-

Darlene Lawson and Wendy Wildfong, tude was important, since the Centre's sur-
both members of the WCREC Board, vival is the result of a number of hard work-
spoke about WCREC's past and present, ing, committed women who deserve credit 
drawing together the many people and ac- and thanks. 

I I U I i J I v I U I U W by Philinda Masters 
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Tradeswomen to the Rear 

On December 10 Audrey Swail, head of 
the Ontario Women's Bureau, gave a 
speech entitled "Counselling Women for 
Non-Traditional Jobs." Her audience was 
a group of federal women's employment 
coordinators from across Ontario. Audrey 
told the crowd that for the last twenty years 
women have been entering the paid labour 
force at twice the rate of men but the gap 
between their wages has widened. She noted 
that over half the women who work are 
married, have children under 12 and will be 
widowed or separated before retirement. 

Estimates are that 20-40% of clerical jobs 
will disappear in the next five years due to 
advance in word processing and informa
tion retrieval. In the meantime there is a 
shortage of workers in the skilled trades, 
which are high-paying and offer women a 
chance to advance or be self-employed. Un
fortunately women are not entering the 
trades in any great numbers, although a few 
are beginning to do so. Toronto and other 
Ontario groups of Women in Trades have 
formed to enable women to support each 
other and organize for political action. A 
provincial conference for Ontario Women 
in Trade groups will be held April 24-26 in 
Hamilton. 

The following statistics provided by 
Audrey at the conference show that women 
now constitute significant proportions of 
those in professional schools, but not so for 
apprenticeship in the trades, (see tables in 
this article). 

For more information on women and 
non-traditional jobs contact the Ontario 
Women's Bureau, 965-1537 and Women in 
Trades, c/o Times Change Employment, 
932 Bathurst, Toronto, 652-1699 (evgs.) 

•Judy Liefschultz 

FEMALE STUDENT ENROLLMENTS IN NON-TRADITIONAL DISCIPLINES — 1980 

Discipline University % of female 
students 

Engineering 14 
Engineering ^•l i l l l l l l i l i l i Engineering Waterloo 6 
Medicine McMaster 55 
Medicine 31 
Veterinarian ïlIBIMB^^^B^i^HlIlHlHillWIBiB 55 
Pharmacy 70 
Law 26 
Business liilllBBH^B^^^Ml^BilH^BiHilBIIHll 58 

APPRENTICESHIP TRAINING IN ONTARIO 1979-80 

Trade Female enrolment % of total 
enrolment 

Construction .07 
Motive Power .2 
Service 60.1 
Industrial 

TOTAL 5.6 

nterceding for Domestics 

by Karen Black 

There are 75,000 people in Ontario who 
work 60-80 hours weekly for as little as $1 
an hour and are allowed no regular days 
off. These workers are locked into this 
variation of slave labour because they a r c 
nearly all female and because 80% of them 
are foreign-born and many are from Third 
World countries. This group of workers has 
never been considered worthy of being in
cluded in those safeguards presently in 
existence for all other workers in Ontario: 
the Employment Standards Act, the Work
men's Compensation Act, the Labour Re
lations Act and the Ontario Human Rights 
Code. 

To make matters worse Immigration pol
icy-makers came up with a clever and in
sidious scheme in 1973 that ensures Canada 
an adequate supply of workers willing to be 
employed under these conditions. While 
Canadian Immigration policies have made 
it virtually impossible for women from 
Third World countries to come to Canada 
as independent landed immigrants, the 1973 
Employment Visa system allows a woman 
to enter the country because she is willing to 
do work that most Canadians are unwilling 
to do, namely, domestic work. 

Under this work permit system a woman 
is able to enter Canada as a domestic but 
can only remain in the country as long as 
she is employed at this specific job. She 
cannot even change employers without in
forming Immigration. Because the 
woman's legal status in the country depends 
on her having the job, most women will suf
fer the injustices and indignation without 
complaining too loudly. For the women 
who come from Third World countries any
thing may be better than what they left 
behind. 

In November 1979 INThkr.'hDL was 
formed from a coalition of the Immigrant 
Women's Job Placement Centre, the 
Housewives' Initiative, Wages for 
Housework and Labour Rights for Dom
estic Workers. Its purpose was to organize 
support at the provincial, national and in
ternational level for the struggle to achieve 
domestic workers' rights. It has since grown 
to include 25 women's community and 
church groups. 

On December 16, 1980, INTERCEDE 
and the Ottawa-Carleton Immigrant Ser
vices Organization (OCISO) presented On
tario's Minister of Labour, Robert Elgie, 
with a brief which analyzes the inequities 
faced by domestic and makes recommenda
tions for legislative changes. The brief quite 
pointedly stated that domestic worker's 
exclusion from protective legislation stems 
from the fact that society and government 
view housework as having no economic 
value. For those who recall Elgie's state
ment last spring,("There is no government 
more committed to the rights of women 
than this one.") it should prove interesting 
to follow government opposition to some 
of INTERCEDED recommendations. 

So far, Elgie has agreed to guarantee 
domestic workers' vacations with pay along 
with paid statutory holidays. He has also 
agreed to a minimum wage of $132 per 
week or $568 per month, but there are no 
provisions for limiting the number of hours 
actually worked. Elgie also told IN
TERCEDE that domestics would be cov
ered by the Human Rights Code but this bill 
probably will not pass final reading until 
after the spring election. 

Though Elgie's concessions are not very 
impressive, INTERCEDE feels a start.has 
been made and at least domestic workers' 
rights have been identified as an issue. IN
TERCEDE hopes to keep up the momen
tum gained so far and plans are being made 
to make domestic workers' rights a hard is

sue in the spring election. (Contact INTER
CEDE at 348 College Street, Toronto, On
tario, M5T 1S4; 929-3240 or 537-3037.) 

Karen Black lives in Toronto and currently 
works in the actuarial department of an in
surance company. 

A l i s o n M . F r a s e r , B A , L L B . 
Barrister and Sol ic i tor 

50 Richmond St. East, Suite 404 
Toronto, Ontario M5C 1N7 (416) 363-4192 

Tired of the hassles in the city? 
Come and join us in the country. 
Two women have 3 bedroom 
townhouse in Brampton to share 
with others. Close to shopping, 
GO and city transit. Low rent and 
lots of extras. 
If interested call Liz or Val: 
459-1384 after 6 pm. 

M o v i n g ? 

Send Broadside the address label 
of your latest issue, and your 
change of address. 

Brmdside 
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by Susan G. Cole 

My generation, the one that grew up in 
the sixties, considers itself more fortunate, 
more aware, more sensitive than the genera
tions of the repressed fifties and depressed 
seventies. We're bigger, demographers tell 
us, and if we think we're better it's in part 
because Bob Dylan and the Beatles made us 
that way. 

Bob Dylan died for me when he was born 
again. John Lennon was gunned down in 
December by a maniac. 

The Beatles embodied much of what we 
wanted out of the sixties. First of all, we 
wanted out of the fifties, away from con
formity, away from authority, away from 
sexual repression. Everything the Beatles 
gave us seemed to be new and fresh. We 
were having a good time and all of a sud
den, that was all right. 

It wasn't only a good time. The music 
was good too, especially the music of John 
Lennon, the Beatles' co-founder and most 
vocal member. The strength of Lennon's 
art lay in his willingness to take risks with 
the popular song. No one else was doing 
that. If a time signature had' to be changed 
in the middle of a song, he would do it. If 
the tape didn't sound quite right, he'd try 
running it backwards. If the song needed 
fleshing out with a full orchestra, so be it. 
One fleeting idea from the Beatles became 
the seed of someone else's entire career. In
dividual rock musicians, the entire music in
dustry in fact, capitalized on the risks the 
Beatles took. 

John Lennon could write a ballad like 
"Julia" or "In My Life", but it was his wit 
rather than his rarer sentimental moments 
that served him best. Along with Bob Dy
lan, he is responsible for relieving the pop 
song of the lack of articulation that charac
terized the hit parade for twenty years. Dy
lan styled himself the prophet of his age, 
celebrating and encouraging alienation, but 
Lennon didn't take himself so seriously. A 
self-styled prophet when asked by the press, 
"How do you find America?", would have 
waxed eloquent on the subject. But Lennon 
knew a pointless question when he heard 
one. "Turn left at Greenland", he'd an
swer. 

Inevitably, he threatened the establish
ment with his impudence more than Dylan 
did with his outrage. When Lennon claimed 
that the Beatles were more popular than Je
sus, his statement caused an international 
uproar. But Lennon at the time wanted no 
part of causes or bandwagons. He didn't 
want to be a symbol of anything. He merely 
wanted to tell the truth. 

And he was skilled enough at verbal 
gamesmanship to say what he thought . His 
early songs, stronger musically than lyrical
ly, settled for pop lyrics of the " I ' l l Get 
You" , or "You're Gonna Lose That Gi r l " 
variety. But in his later work, Lennon's 
thinking was pretty clear. In "I Am the 
Walrus" and " A Day in the Life," he snap
ped at the hypocrisy of middle class society. 
While leftists harboured illusions about 
boogying up the stairs of the White House 
to take over the State, Lennon wrote "Rev
olution," calling them on their adventurism 
and sloganeering. By the time he wrote 
"Happiness is A Warm Gun," a song 
whose sexual ambiguity was intentional, he 
had already begun to fathom patriarchy 
and what makes it tick. Yoko Ono was al
ready in his life. 

As an artist, ne was superb. As a man, 
churning out rock and roll in the mid-six
ties, he was a disaster. The Beatles dominat
ed the pop world fifteen years ago. Ringo 
was the buffoon; George, already taken 
with eastern philosophy was benign; Paul 
was pretty. John was the visionary and the 
mind of the Beatles. 

He was also the prick. You could tell not 
only from his swaggering self-confidence, 
but from what he wrote. The song "Run 
For Your Life" is an exercise in psychologi
cal and sexual terror. In "It's Getting Bet
ter Al l the Time," he sang "I used to be 
cruel to my woman, I beat her and kept her 
apart from the things that she loved." He 
meant it. John Lennon was a violent man 
who had no idea what to do with his brutal
ity. In short, he was a regular guy. He had 
close friends with whom he worked and 
hung out and he was devoted solely to the 
work he was doing. His personal life was 
defined by pushing women around and a 
loveless marriage that bore him a son he 
never really knew. He had, in fact, no emo
tional life at all. -

ferent from anything I've ever known. This 
is something other. This is more than a hit 
record, more than gold, more than every
thing. It is indescribable". 

Lennon's entire life plan changed when 
he explored his own capacity to love. He de
veloped an emotional vocabulary and it be
gan to seep into his political consciousness. 
Naive as it may have been, "Give Peace a 
Chance" came straight from the heart. He 
had come upon a truth so many men refuse 
to see — that there is value in an emotional 
life, that anyone who does not try to love is 
not living. 

There was, however, a problem. People 
loved the Beatles and nobody wanted to see 

John and Yoko 

His life was for all intents and purposes 
the ultimate male fantasy — money, power 
and its accoutrements including women, ta
lent and seeming total control over his own 
work. But the reality of rock and roll fame 
was something of a drag for Lennon: the 
adoration he perceived as mindless; the 
thrill of performing was wearing off; he was 
forced onto the road when he really wanted 
to record; McCartney and he were not get
ting along and internal tensions were com
ing perilously close to unmanageable. 

Other of Lennon's ilk ended up dead in a 
pool of their own vomit, cranked up full of 
junk or wrapped with their motorcycle 
around a lamp post. Lennon had done 
enough drugs to come close to that. He had 
indulged himself to the point where his 
work wasn't all it should be {Help, a movie 
made through a euphoric haze is plain silly) 
and he knew it. He was a survivor. Some
thing was missing and he wanted out. 

Far from wrenching him away from the 
Beatles, Yoko Ono appeared as something 
of a deusex machina to be the catalyst Len
non needed to leave the group and rethink 
his life. "I was looking for somewhere to 
go," Lennon said in his recent interview in 
Playboy magazine. "But I didn't really 
have the nerve to step out on the boat by 
myself and push it off. But when I fell in 
love with Yoko, I knew, my God, this is dif-

them disappear, Lennon's personal strife be 
damned. It may be that whateverJ\a.d be
come the catalyst for Lennon's departure 
— a therapy, perhaps, or a guru — would 
have become the target for a good deal of 
nastiness. But Yoko Ono was at the end of 
a severe trashing that goes beyond the 
break-up of everybody's favourite rock 
band. 

While his relationship with Yoko was 
smoothing his roughest edges, providing 
him with a revelation he thought many 
times more valuable than those that had 
inspired his million dollar songs, Lennon's 
associates loathed his lover's influence. 
John Lennon, symbol of the independent 
male macho rocker, was changing "before 
everybody's eyes and people were finding it 
hard to take — John Lennon, influenced by 
a woman? It was the distaste for this fact 
that led so many to deem Ono a virago des
tined to blunt Lennon's impact on a 
counter-culture he had played a large part 
in creating. 

She doesn't smile a lot like so many wo
men do; born into a wealthy Japanese 
banking family, she couldn't be accused of 
fortune hunting; she was no groupie; she 
even had what were called ' 'Artistic preten
sions" of her own; and she was smart, 
creative, and strong. She had to be. Lennon 
wouldn't have been interested otherwise. 
But the collective attitude in the rock and 

roll business toward women like Yoko Ono 
was contempt, and a rocker who falls in 
love with such a woman is contemptible. 
"She was changing him all right", was the 
message. "She was emasculating him". 

Lennon didn't want to disappear. He had 
some new ideas and he wanted them to in
fluence the counter-culture as much as his 
music had in the sixties. Lennon was among 
the few pop stars who used his access to the 
public forum, giving encouragement to 
those other men and women who were try
ing to sew the seeds of liberation. While po
tentially influential musicians and movie 

• stars eschewed any responsibility to the soc
iety that had nourished their art, Lennon 
was out there trying to reconcile his art and 
the way it was produced with his new-found 
values. That is why he thought the idea of 
the Beatles' reunion absurd. He wasn't the 
same person he was when he wrote "I Wan
na Hold Your Hand." His love affair with 
Yoko Ono was intrinsically bound with his 
art. It was a public matter and he wanted it 
so. His determination to make his private 
life known to the world was not a publicity 
stunt, it was a political act. 

Working together as musicians, Lennon 
and Ono became too experimental for pop 
enthusiasts. Who cared if "Woman is the 
Nigger of the World?" Nobody wanted to 
hear that. They wanted "She Loves You" 
and "Sergeant Pepper's Lonely Hearts 
Club Band," a demand Lennon believed 
was like asking him to go back to high 
school: At the time, people were baffled by 
Yoko's music. As it turned out, it was the 
forerunners of much of the New Wave that 
record buyers can't get enough of now. By 
the mid-seventies, Lennon couldn't imagine 
himself performing on stage without Yoko. 
But the response from the critics was lethal, 
and where it counts most, in the record 
stores, there was nothing doing. John Len
non retired. 

"I'm the one who's come a long way," 
said Lennon of his personal changes. "I 
was the pig. And it is a relief not to be a pig. 
The pressures of being a pig were enor
mous". And so Lennon swung around to 
find out what it was like on the other side. 
Yoko gave birth to their son Sean, and Len
non resolved that he would not lose this 
chance to become a house-husband, to 
bake bread and tend his child. The role rev
ersal was double edged. Not only did Len
non reverse his self-image, Yoko helped to 
reverse the sex roles within the marriage, by 
taking on the family business, trading real 
estate and prize cattle, and managing Len
non's vast financial resources. 

House-husbandry, in fact, is a mis
nomer that obscures the complete reversal 
that Lennon went through. Change his gen
der and he was the complete housewife, as 
wrapped up in hearth and home and the 
well-being of his spouse as is any traditional 
housewife. And he was not making music. 
The lifestyle may have had a salutary effect 
on an ex-Beatle, but this ex-Beatle's talent 
was too formidable to be harnessed for the 
purposes of removing ring around the col
lar. Some of us resented his retirement. Be
sides, hidden role models aren't role models 
at all. When Lennon and Ono vanished 
from the public eye for five years, their ab
sence was disturbing to those of us who 
knew that Lennon could have influenced a 
generation that was juggling alternative life
styles and needed a little help from its 
friends. As a housewife, secluded in his 
New York apartment and with no signs of 
another album, Lennon was simply not 
very useful. He may have had his head 
together but he was keeping that most 
precious instrument to himself. 

• continued page 21 
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by the Toronto Abortion Committee 

INTRODUCTION 

It is our hope that these articles will heighten your aware
ness of the abortion crisis and make you angry. It is essen: 

tial that we as feminists do not indulge ourselves in a false 
sense of security with regard to the abortion issue. Fact: 
physicians, not women, continue to decide whether an 
abortion shall be performed or not. Fact: it is getting hard
er and harder to obtain an abortion. Fact: highly organized 
right wing forces are working to limit the availability of 
abortion in Canada. 

Despite the myth that abortion is widely available, many 
of us have to struggle against incredible sexism, discrimina
tion and humiliation (to say nothing of the red tape) for the 
privilege of terminating an unwanted pregnancy. And our 
silence condones these struggles. With our silence we turn 
our backs on those women who need an abortion. As well, 
our silence endangers the paltry gains we have made toward 
reproductive freedom for all women. 

The women's movement has spent a decade creating it
self. We've been swamped with issues — each one as impor
tant as the last. We've challenged the very fibre of our so
cial environment, taking on such major institutions as the 
nuclear family, heterosexuality, militarism, the law. Often 
we've been frustrated at the pace of change; often we've 
lost faith after battling each other. We're tired and we face 
major problems — too little money, organization and 
clout. 

Despite the obstacles and setbacks, however, feminism 
stands as perhaps the most important social change force of 
our time. In this climate of change it is especially important 
for us to continue reminding women's rights advocates that 
reproductive freedom is the most basic of all human free
doms. 

Our goals are clear: 
1. We want abortion to be removed from the criminal code; 
2. We want access to safe and effective birth control; 
3. We want freer-standing women's clinics; 
4. We want abortion patients to be treated with dignity and 
respect; 
5. We want medical coverage for the abortion procedure 
and an end to up-front payments for abortion patients; 
6. We want reproductive freedom. 
Much of what needs to be done will require organization 
and committment to this issue. Not all of us can participate 
but your awareness and your personal committment is cru
cial. We ask that your awareness lead you to act in very per
sonal ways: write letters to the media and to your politi
cians, keep abortion alive as an issue in your social and pro
fessional circles, support organized campaigns, pass the 
word that the abortion struggle has just begun. 

REPRODUCTIVE RIGHTS 

In the past 15 to 20 years there has been a world-wide liber
alization of abortion restrictions, including Canada's Om
nibus Bill of 1969, owing in part to an international concern 
over population control, in part to increased urbanization 
and industrialization, increased participation of women in 
the workforce, and the relaxation of sexual mores. Of all 
the factors contributing to abortion and contraceptive 
reform, what has been noticeable by its absence is a concern 
for the individual woman's right to control her own fertili
ty. 

The ideology of population control and to a large extent 
the modern "birth control" movement have little interest in 
women's control of reproduction. Population control seeks 
a reduction in birth rates, an end that justifies some rather 
suspect means including testing contraceptives on Third 
World women, dumping products, forcing sterilization and 
approving unsafe contraceptives. 

The current birth control movement was born out of so
cialist feminist struggles in the early 1900's to legalize con
traception for working class women. In spite of women's 
involvement, the birth control movement has been co-
opted, and to what end? 

Although the recent advances in birth control technology 
and the liberalization of abortion restriction in no way ad
dress the real feminist concern of reproductive control, that 
fact seems to have been obscured for many women who 
breathed more easily when it became possible to get a legal 
abortion. Abortion reform has given us. some relief from 
the tyranny of our biology but has offered only an illusion 
that we are close to achieving control of our bodies. Recent 
advances have done nothing to alter the status quo: control 
of reproduction, whether by sterilization or abortion, still 
rests firmly with medical, legal, political and religious insti
tutions. 

The illusion of reproductive choice is beginning to shatter 
as the sociocultural pendulum swings from a high point of 
liberalism in the early 70's to what appears to be a dramatic 
and repressive swing to the right. We are nbw witnessing a 
tightening in abortion services and the threat of regressive 
reproductive health policies. 

As our bodies continue to be buffeted by social forces it 
becomes increasingly clear that our struggle for reproduc
tive rights and indeed for equality itself has just begun. Re
productive freedom is the basic and essential condition for 
the equality of women. Until we control our own persons, 
no amount of tokenism, media hype, or social reform 
should mask the reality that we are not equal partners in 
this society. 

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE 

In all societies throughout history abortion has been part ot 
women's experience. Women have always attempted to 
control their reproductive capacities regardless of societal 
controls or sanctions. Several factors determine the status 
of abortion in a particular culture at a given time: the defin
ition of the beginning of life, the perception of ideal 
population size, and the influence of the medical profes
sion. 

Until the late 19th century no society punished abortion 
in the early stages of pregnancy. The Greek city states and 
ancient Rome made abortion the basis of a well-ordered 
population policy. Christianity infused the fetus with a soul 
but debated for eighteen centuries exactly when the fetus 
became animated by the soul, thereby making abortion a 
serious crime. Early Christian theologians defined the be
ginning of life as 40 days after conception for a male fetus, 
and 90 days after conception for a female, although no me
thods of sex determination were specified. By the 13th cen
tury abortion was tolerated as a less serious sin up until the 
time of "quickening," usually the fifth month when a wo
man could feel the fetus move. It wasn't until the mid 19th 
century that the Roman Catholic Church tightened up its 
official stand against abortion. Pope Leo XIII at that time 
declared life to begin at conception and as a result abortion 
became defined as murder. 

This decision was rationalized in a number of ways. First, 
a mid-19th century wave of humanitarianism pressed for 
abortion laws to protect women from infection and death 
at the hands of male medical professionals. Until antiseptic 
techniques became prevalent, an abortion in the first three 
months of pregnancy was 10 to 15 times more dangerous 
than delivery at full term (today legal abortions are one-
eighth as dangerous as childbirth at full term). Second, bio
logists began to understand conception, and women were 
therefore able to practice more effective birth control — a 
good motive for the tightening of abortion laws. This had 
ramifications for all countries where large families were 
essential to farming communities. Third, and much more 
subtle, English puritanism flourished in the 19th century 
and espoused the idea, still current today, that sex for 
pleasure was bad, that pregnancy was a punishment for 

pleasure, and that fear of pregnancy would reinforce 
degenerating modern morals. It was in 1873 that a US 
federal law banned from the mails any literature, medicine 
or article to do with contraception or abortion. The 20th 
century has seen a series of movements directed toward the 
repeal of the 19th century laws prohibiting abortion. 

Access to abortion in any culture is directly related to its 
economic needs and therefore to its perception of an ideal 
population size. Historically, nomadic peoples have always 
limited their population by whatever means available, usu
ally abortion or infanticide, yet in pre-industrial agricultur
al societies large families were an economic asset and abor
tion more difficult to obtain. 

The USSR's official policy on abortion since 1917 has 
changed according to its population needs. Immediately af
ter the revolution, when economic conditions were grim, 
free abortions were readily available. After severe popula- . 
lion losses incurred in World War II, the USSR banned 
abortion and in 1944 the title "Mother Heroine" was given 
to women who had raised more than 10 children. 

In Germany, before the Nazi takeover, abortion was gen
erally available. But under the Third Reich, existing abor
tion and contraception facilities were closed down. In 1933 
a law was passed eliminating women from the workforce, 
and the punishment for obtaining an abortion was death. It 
is obviously a country's economic and political needs, ra
ther than a concern for the rights of the individual woman, 
that dictate its policy on abortion. 

A major influence on access to abortion was the emer
gence of the male medical profession. Until the develop
ment of scientific medicine in the late 18th and 19th centur
ies a wide range of healers performed medical tasks. The fe
male "witch healer" and midwife played important roles in 
the community and were often the only general medical 
practitioners for people who had no doctors and hospitals. 
As European medicine became firmly established as a secu
lar science, it was increasingly threatened by women heal
ers, and the profession played an active role in the witch 
trials which spanned more than four centuries. By the 18th 
century male practitioners had also made inroads into the 
last preserve of female healing —midwifery. The invention 
of forceps enabled male professionals to claim that a surgi
cal instrument must be used by experts. The job of the mid
wife — who had been, for most women, the only source of 
information on childbearing, contraception and abortion 
— was thus narrowed in scope, downgraded and confined 
to the women of the poor. Matters of reproduction among 
the middle and upper classes was transformed from a 
neighbourly service into a lucrative business and remains so 
today. 

INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVE 

On a global perspective, the availability of abortion is 
directly related to religion and the part women play in the 
economy. It is no surprise that countries which have very 
restrictive access to contraception ensure that women are 
trapped into the role of breeder whether it affects their 
health (from multiple pregnancies) or not. 

• Early progressive abortion reforms started in 1929 in 
Denmark, Sweden and Norway. In 1946 the term "antici
pated exhaustion" became part of the criteria for allowing 
abortions, as part of the physical and emotional health of 
the women seeking the abortion. But by the mid-1960's the-
Scandinavian countries started exerting tighter controls and 
women were forced to seek abortions in Poland. The 
Eastern bloc countries had fairly progressive "abortion on 
demand" policies in the mid 1950's but with political 
upheaval in these countries in the early I960's tighter con
trols began to prevent unlimited access to abortion. 
• Abortion policy in China is strictly related to population 
control. When an abortion is performed within 50 days of 
contraception, a woman receives 10 days off work at a loss 
of pay — more an incentive not to get pregnant again than 
a benefit to women's rights. At least in China contracep
tives are more widely available than other countries, and 
some male birth control methods are being researched. 
• Not only is contraception not available in Ireland or 
Spain, but in Spain, a recent law was approved whereby 
"all living things have a right to life." Women either leave 
the country to seek abortions or risk an illegal abortion. 
• In Switzerland abortion is very costly and is available 
usually in private clinics. In some cases a woman is forced 
to see a psychiatrist. 
• In the Caribbean, especially in countries which are still 
part of the Commonwealth, abortion is contained in the 
Criminal Code or Penal Code and the definition of physical 
and mental health is still a decision largely in the hands of 
male practitioners. This applies to the Bahamas, Barbados, 
Bermuda and the Virgin Islands. On smaller islands like 
Antigua or a Central American territory such as Belize, 
abortion is only performed if the woman's physical health 
is at risk. 

Broadside 
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» In the world today it is estimated that there is one induced 
abôrtion for every three births, with illegal abortions repre
senting a leading cause of death among women of child-
bearing age. 

It is a tragic irony that during the 1970s, several countries 
such as Australia, New Zealand, Canada, Britain and Fiji 
undertook costly studies to see how abortion laws were be
ing applied. In many instances where it was shown that the 
law gave unequal access to abortion (as in Canada), or that 
hospital gynecological services should be upgraded (as in 
Britain), or that the father should have no power to veto an 
abortion aim (New Zealand) there have been no attempts to 
act on any of the recommendations. 

The woman is not present during the TAC meetings 
which consider her request for an abortion. If she is refused 
an abortion by the committee, she has no right to appeal 
the decision. Hospitals are not prevented by law from set
ting quotas, and the longer the woman must wait for her 
abortion, the greater stress it puts on her and her health. 

Another stumbling block in this procedure comes from 
determining who is responsible, legally, for requesting the 
abortion. Two-thirds of the hospitals with TAC's require 
consent forms signed by the spouse as well as the woman 
wishing the abortion. In some cases, even if the woman 
wishing the abortion is separated, mutual consent is re
quired. This is a hospital policy, not a legal requirement. In 
September, 1980, the Canadian Medical Association passed 
a resolution to ask hospitals to stop requiring consent 
forms for abortions. 

Because of the arbitrary procedure in establishing and 
operating Therapeutic Abortion Committees, abortion is 
not available to many groups of women. Rural women of
ten have no access to safe abortions'within their local com
munities. In larger centres women from low socio-econom
ic groups are unaware of the complex procedures required 
to obtain an abortion and if their own doctor is opposed, 
they are not usually referred to a doctor who is supportive. 

THERAPEUTIC ABORTIONS AND THE LAW 

Although an abortion under medically approved condi
tions is a relatively safe operation it is the most difficult 
operation to obtain in Canada. It is a mistake to assume 
that abortions are unconditionally legal in Canada: the 
federal Criminal Code in 1969 made abortion 'legal' only 
under certain conditions. In practice the interpretation and 

implementation of the law is left up to doctors, hospital ad
ministrators and strong lobby groups such as the anti-
abortion movement. The important issues of where an 
abortion can occur, under what conditions a woman may 
receive an abortion and who shall decide if she meets these 
conditions are all set out in the law. However, none of these 
important issues are determined by the woman and are bas
ically decided by strangers. The abortion law allows for the 
formation of a Therapeutic Abortion Committee (TAC) in 
'accredited or approved hospitals.y The law requires that a 
woman prove the pregnancy will endanger her life or 
health. These committees are empowered to implement the 
law by using a legal definition of a woman's 'health' to 
determine whether or not she can obtain the abortion. The 
World Health Organization defines health as 'a state of 
complete physical, mental and social wellbeing, and not 
merely the absence of infirmity or disease.' However, each 
committee can determine what constitutes a danger to a 
woman's health in a very arbitrary manner. 

The TAC consists of three doctors appointed by the 
board of governors of a hospital. Hospitals with medical 
staffs of three or fewer physicians are ineligible for estab
lishing these committees: of 1348 civilian hospitals in 1976 
in Canada, almost one-quarter were not eligible to establish 
therapeutic abortion committees. Of those eligible, only 
one-fifth did in fact establish committees — the law does 
not insist that hospitals set up committees. Hospitals which 
have not established TAC's have generally based their deci
sion on religious, moral and/or professional ethical 
grounds. 

Two-fifths of the population live in communities which 
do not have eligible hospitals. In Ontario, approximately 
one-third of the hospitals have set up therapeutic abortion 
committees. But of these, 21 have never approved or per
formed an abortion, another 81 performed only 136 abor
tions in one year, and the remaining eight hospitals served 
the entire province of Ontario. 

A fundamental question is why are there not more hos
pitals providing abortions. In some cases, the answer is 
pressure exerted on publicly-funded hospitals by 
anti-"choice" groups. In others it is a lack of interest in 
women's concerns. . , 

Once a committee is established, there are no guidelines 
for how often it should meet. In some cases it has never 
met, in other cases it meets infrequently. Since the physi
cians are appointed, they are not necessarily sympathetic or 
supportive to a woman's choice regarding an abortion. 
These physicians on committees are mostly, if not all, male 
medical practitioners. Their responsibility for determining 
if a pregnancy is a threat to a woman's 'life or health' 
becomes an awesome one. These doctors are being asked 
to act as advocate, judge and surgeon, using professional, 
monll and psychological grpunds for their judgements. 

This can hardly be an atmosphere where doctors are mak
ing objective, impartial decisions. They have not created or 
used any body of legal precedence. Because of this, the law 
is acted on differently in different provinces and where 
committee membership changes, various interpretations oc
cur from committee to committee. 

The bureaucracy first confronts a woman when she must 
see a physician to confirm her pregnancy. Only a member 
of the medical staff at an 'approved or accredited hospital' 
can apply to the T A C to request an abortion for the wo
man. If a women's physician is not a member, she must be 
referred to one who is. If the T A C decides more informa
tion is required, it may adjourn and request such infor
mation, thus further prolonging the pregnancy and poten
tially endangering the health of the woman. 

The law as it now exists not only results in long, red tape 
procedures using vague, ambiguous guidelines, but it en
dangers the health of the woman by the very nature of its 
structure. The process takes far too long in providing safe 
abortions for women seeking them. Many women do not 
know their legal rights and if a woman's personal physician 
is opposed to abortions she may never get past the first legal 
loophole. The bureaucratic nature of establishing the thera
peutic abortion committees and administering them results 
in a process that is unwieldy and puts the total procedure in 
the hands of the medical profession, lobby groups and 
hospital administrations, and out of the hands of women. 

WOMEN AND MEDICINE 

Traditionally, the doctor-patient relationship has been 
similar to that of parent and child. The doctor is seen as the 
god-like, all-knowing, all-powerful expert who dispenses 
cures; the patient is the grateful, passive recipient of the 
doctor's knowledge and skill. Feeling ignorant, vulnerable 
and scared, especially during an illness, many people prefer 
to give responsibility for maintaining their health or curing 
their illnesses to the doctor. And of course, many doctors 
are only too happy to fill this role. 

Most often the doctor-patient relationship consists of a 
male doctor and female patient. Only 7% of the doctors in 
the United States are women, less in Canada. In 1977, 26% 
of the medical students at the University of Toronto and 
53% at McMaster University in Hamilton were women, an 
improvement over the past. But still most doctors in Can
ada are men. 

As of 1978, in the United States, there were fewer than 
2000 female obstetrician-gynecologists out of 20,000 and al
most no senior female faculty members training the current 
generation of gynecologists. In Canada, approximately 
92% of gynecologists are men. 

Although men are in the majority as doctors, women are 
in the majority as patients. According to a study done na
tionally in the United States, it was found that ''women 
average 25% more visits to the doctor each year than men, 
we take 50% more presription drugs than men and we are 
admitted to hospitals much more frequently than men". 
Part of the reason we are prime consumers has to do with 
our relationship to pregnancy and childbirth and the effects 
these changes have on our bodies. 

The image of the woman patient as an emotional, hyster
ical hypochondriac still exists today in the minds of many 
doctors. The traditional concept of the weak female suffer
ing from the "sicknesses" of puberty, pregnancy, child
birth and menopause has left its mark on today's medicine. 
A textbook on obstetrics and gynecology published in 1975 
advises that "the traits that compose the core of the female 
personality are feminine narcissism ; masochism and passiv
ity." 

• continued page 21 

The Toronto Abortion Committee is a sub-committee of 
the Women's Services Network in Toronto. The committee 
was formed out of our realization that women's services 
and the public in general are not aware of the crisis situa
tion surrounding the abortion issue in Toronto. Our objec
tive is to research and provide educational information on 
the law and existing conditions locally. We hope that by 
providing the information in these articles we will motivate 
individual women to speak out, to lobby, and to become 
more active and less complacent on the abortion issue. The 
committee members are Marilyn Reinwald, Selma Savage, 
She/ley Glazer, Deborah Bartlett and Judy Stanleigh. 

This was the first of a two-part series on abortion. Next 
month, the Toronto Abortion Committee will provide in
formation on: Getting an Abortion; the Abortion Situation 
in Toronto; the Finances of Abortion; the New Right and 
the Anti-Choice Movement. 
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by Barbara Halpern Martineau 

In 1969 Nelly Kaplan, an Argentinian-born film maker 
living in Paris, completed La Fiancée du Pirate (A Very 
Curious Girl), a film about one young woman's revenge on 
the village which had mistreated her mother and herself. 
The film was an inspiration to the newly self-conscious wo
men 's movement, and it generated a lot of discussion about 
our need for fantasies of power rather than escape. Now, 
eleven years later, Hollywood has gotten the message. The 
result is a new type of film, the liberation fantasy, repre
sented so far by Private Benjamin and 9 to 5. 

All Judy Benjamin (Goldie Hawn) ever wanted in life 
from the time she was eight years old was a nice house, two 
cars, lots of clothes, and a husband. Why, then, when she 
was such a good Jewish girl, and pretty,' and lively, and wil
ling to do anything she was told in order to achieve her 
dream, did God punish her? Judy Benjamin, sitting in a 
motel room eight days after her second marriage has ended 
in tragi-comic disaster, wails into the telephone to a radio 
DJ: "I feel like I'm being punished, and I didn't do any
thing wrong!" In the ensuing account of how Judy learns 
to take responsibility into her own capable hands, hus
bands, fathers, even mothers and God notwithstanding, Pri
vate Benjamin makes the awesome point that chutzpah is 
all a girl needs. As Judy marches off into the unknown at 
the end of the film, our faith follows her — she will prevail! 

Goldie Hawn, who plays Judy Benjamin with such 
crooked-grinned grace, was also executive producer of the 
Warner Bros, film (yes, Warner's, a major stockholder in 
Ms. magazine). Now Private Benjamin has its problems: 
for instance, the implication that the US Army is a positive 
alternative to anything; for another instance, a snide hint 
that the female villain is, after all, just a nasty old dyke. But 
the film is a celebration of female solidarity in the ranks — 
the scene where the trainees sit around a campfire smoking 
dope and swapping stories of their first orgasms is a classic, 
guaranteed to warm the heart of every fun-loving woman 
with an ounce of chutzpah. So is the scene where Judy, fac
ed with the dilemma of being fucked in a plane by General 
Thorn or jumping into the blue yonder hoping her para
chute will work, jumps (and it works) — we need these mo
ments of joy now and then. So, on the whole, I'm glad a 
woman with Hawn's obvious supply of chutzpah was able 
to produce Private Benjamin, just as I'm glad that Sherry 
Lansing, president of Twentieth Century Fox, and Jane 
Fonda, associate producer, with a lot of help from a lot of 
other women, came up with 9 to 5, another brave Holly
wood fable of winning women. 

It's 7 am, alarm clocks ringing, all kinds of clocks — ef
ficient digitals, decorator brass, round-faced Baby Bens, all 
ringing time to get up and join the working world. Run for 
the bus in rape-me heels and vulnerable nylons, stare 
through the crowds of freshly-painted faces, tired eyes, 
thoughts of unpaid bills dancing in the air. Through the 
glass doors, into the jammed elevator, up and out to con
front the ranks of typewriters, word processors, more 
freshly-painted faces and tired eyes. "Here we are at the 
front," Lily Tomlin says briskly to Jane Fonda in Twen
tieth-Century's "Christmas Bonus" for millions of workers 
in the "pink-collar" ghetto. Secretaries and sympathizers, 
we've been flocking by the millions to plunk down the price 
of a good pair of pantyhose in order to laugh and dream of 
revenge. 

There's another hilarious dope scene, this time shared by 
three secretaries united by anger at their boss and dreams of 
revenge. Their brilliantly executed fantasies, each done in 
the style of a particular Hollywood genre (gangster film, 
Western, Disney cartoon) offer rare reversals of the usual 
macho messages. Jane Fonda would shoot the hapless vil
lain after a violent chase; Dolly Parton would rope him like 
a steer and turn him slowly on a spit; Lily Tomlin would 
poison him and chuck him out the window, aided and abet
ted by Thumper, Bambi, and a chorus of Walt Disney 
bluebirds. A l l three would humiliate him first, and so, in 
this movie where "reality" follows the blueprint of mari
juana daydreams, that's what they do, releasing the poten
tial for a million similar fantasies in the minds of oppressed 
secretaries all over the corporate world. "You're a lying eg
otistical sexist hypocritical bigot" is the phrase which will 
flash behind the obliging smiles of untold numbers of cof-
fee-fetchers and lunch-bookers, shoppers, copiers and pro
curers. My favourite line comes from Dolly Parton at her 
wide-eyed, casual best: "I think," she says, referring to 
their boss, presently tied up and fuming in his bedroom, 
"we should hire two wranglers to go up and beat the shit 
out of him." 

I walked out at the end thinking, this movie comes out 
against pig bosses, for bonding among women, humane 
working conditions, job-sharing, equal pay; it's funny, it 
shows women being strong, resourceful, wacky, winners — 
how come Twentieth Century, that big corporation, got in
volved with this movie? Maybe it means something, after 
all, to have women in key corporate positions. 9 to 5 re
minds me of the "working-girl" movies of the '30s and 
'40s, with the benefit of new feminist awareness.- And the 
best part is — the women never change their appearance. 
Jane Fonda is just as ruffled and suburban at the end of the 

movie as she is at the start, minus only her hat; Dolly Par-
ton remains plungingly bosomy; Lily Tomlin glitters like a 
cobra. The changes are behavioural — by the end the wo
men are a solid trio, united by a shared drive to survive. 

However, even the combined genius of Fonda, Tomlin, 
Parton and their screenwriters doesn't overcome the Mach
iavellian determination of their boss. He outwits them, with 
the help of his unsuspecting wife (she's the most unfortun
ate stereotype in the film — hopelessly stupid, she persists 
in loving the creep). It is only the intervention of a deusex 
machina, the company director j that saves the women from 
a disgraceful defeat. In a nutshell, the women have manag
ed to "increase productivity," that magic phrase in the 
strange world of multinationals, by changing personnel 
policy in their boss's name. Their reward is the removal of 
their boss to the jungle of Brazil. The women are left to run 
the show at home (er, the office): They have happy work
ers, bright decor, a company day-care centre — all any sec
retary could want, or is it? The Big Boss likes all the 
changes they've made except for one, equal pay —that ob
viously is not to be tolerated. The one change that really 
would matter to everyone concerned, the formation of a 
union, is obviously not about to happen. A l l the energy has 
been directed against the awful boss — now that he's been 
magically whisked away, well, what? In fact, company day
care is viewed with suspicion by day care organizers ^ it 
ties workers to their jobs and recalls all the problems of 
''company towns." Bright colours and split shifts are nice, 
but if there's no job security all these goodies can be whisk
ed away whenever the company pleases, and who dares 
complain? Lily Tomlin won't — she's been promoted to 
management. Jane Fonda's remarried (to the Xerox repre
sentative?!) and Dolly Parton's a country-and-western 
singer. 

Both 9 to 5 and Private Benjamin are delightful films, tri
butes to women's wit and creativity, and firmly based in the 
Hollywood tradition of showing contemporary issues wish-
out proposing any real change. That's no reason why they 
can't be used for radical analysis — a good laugh is a great 
starting point. 

9 to 5 is a more "refined" product that Private Benjamin 
— Jane Fonda goes cross-eyed in her role as the well-
brought-up girl from the suburbs when the boss mentions 
cutting the balls off the competition, whereas Goldie Hawn 
merely sighs and goes to it when her new husband orders 
her to suck him off in the parking lot during their wedding 
celebration. But both films work on the principle of fantasy 
released, conjuring up images of beautiful women oppres
sed by stereotyped villains (the villains are more imagina
tively developed in Private Benjamin, and to its credit, 
there are many of them). At a crucial psychic and narrative 
turning point (the scene where Judy's parents come to res
cue her; the bar scene in 9 to 5) there is a CLICK! and 
chutzpah takes over. 

Chutzpah is present from the start, in varying degrees, in 
the women of A Wives' Tale, another film of interest to 
women which opened in Toronto just before Christmas, 
but not on the mainstream circuit. A Wives' Tale is a 16mm 
documentary from Québec about Wives Support the 
Strike, the group of Sudbury women who organized to sup
port their miner husbands in a strike against Inco Ltd., a 
multinational. Unlike the secretaries in 9 to 5, and certainly 
unlike Judy Benjamin as either Jewish princess or Army 
private, these miners have a long history of union organiza
tion and strikes. And what has it gotten them, or their long-
suffering wives? In an odd sort of way, A Wives' Tale, pro
duced on the raggedest of shoestrings by a radical trio from 
Québec, resembles 9 to 5 and Private Benjamin not in Hol
lywood gloss, but in focussing on the experiences and aspir
ations of women rather than on the traditional "issues" of 
union politics. Which is not to say that A Wives' Tale is not 
pro-union. On the contrary. 

• continued next page 

Scene from A Wives' Tale 
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Sizzle rs from Our Sisters 

by Susan G. Cole 

The December 1980 issue of Playboy maga
zine features a remarkable article on the 
subject of sexual office politics. The article 
is inspired by the presence of a new pheno
menon in the corporate board room — wo
men, and according to the author, these fe
male executives are as hungry for sexual 
clout as they are for corporate influence. 
Whereas the subtitle for the piece is " A 
Guide for the Eighties", it is no such thing. 
There is no "how to" here, because no mat
ter what strategies the male underling may 
employ, he simply can't win: you see, the 
difference between male and female execu
tives is that men will trade a few perks for 
sexual favours. Women, on the other hand, 
won't bargain one for the other. They want 
sex and power. Playboy readers are left 
with the terrifying news that the female ag
gressor, the one who knows her sexual 
needs and goes about getting them met, has 
power and is here to stay. 

Where did she come from? She certainly 
wasn't around in the sixties when the sexual 
"revolution" dictated that any sexual reluc
tance on the part of women be construed by 
the rejected male as a sign that women were 
repressed and not "ready" for liberation. 
She is without doubt a post-feminist con
sciousness phenomenon, a product of the 
ideology that gave to women a sense that 
sex ought to be for us too, that there were 
many ways for us to define our own sexual
ity and that we could not only say no, but 
we could even say "Come to bed'" and take 
some initiative. 

In a way, Erica Jong has to bear some re
sponsibility for the new sexual image of wo
men. Her first book Fear of Flying sent 
shock waves through the literary establish
ment and the reading public because the 
heroine Isadora Wing couldn't get enough 
sex. The insatiable female per se isn't an or
iginal concept but she is usually the product 
of a male writer's imagination. Never had 
the craving for sex been the confession of a 
best-selling female author — and it was as
tounding. I for one found the book refresh
ing and Jong smart, particularly for having 
come to the conclusion that the elusive and 
now famous zipless fuck is in fact nothing 
but rape. 

Irrespective of the novel's virtues, its au
thor, having given us Isadora Wing, gave 
birth to a monster that multiplied with the 
help of less gifted and clever writers. Erica 
Jong gave way to a host of other randy fe
male authors who wrote of their sexual ad
ventures with painstaking and boring detail. 
The proliferation of sexual confessions 
prompted Gore Vidal to comment bitchily 
but astutely in his throwaway novel Kalki 
that, "In their fictions, Jewish princesses 
tried to become Jewish princes. The result 
was not erotic. They tried to describe the 
genitals of men in the same way that they 
thought men described those of women," 
and "Where the true shape of the scrotum 
was not possible to describe upon the 
page...the preparation of shrimp ramou-
lade, a lobster salad, a sumptuous casserole 
served on Royal Crown Derby." No doubt 
Vidal refers here to food critic Gael 
Greene's Blue Sky No Candy, a catalogue 
of sexual exploits the foreplay for which us
ually takes place in a restaurant over rich 
food. Greene's is possibly the most offen

sive of this new genre of books written by 
women who, along with their editors, think 
that someone cares about the quality of 
their orgasms. 

The celebration of an author's wanton
ness is one thing. The fact that the render
ing of random lust has become pornogra
phic is quite another. It is no coincidence 
that Playboy is warning its readers against 
female sexual aggressors while female writ
ers are writing about aggressive and violent 
sex with utter glee. This is new — porno-
graphers, female, on the bestseller list. 

I use the word pornography in the way 
we're accustomed to using it, defining it as 
an attitude toward human sexuality wherein 
women are exploited and reach sexual fren
zy not through communication with 
another human being but through the 
mechanistic manipulation of one or more 
erogenous zones. Variations are essential be 
they on the numbers and sexes of sexual 
participants or on the myriad external aids 
the pornographer can dream up. Porno
graphy usually blends sex with violence. 

Pornographic literature is that which fo-
cusses so totally on sexual and violent 
events that development of character is se
condary to the descriptions of characters' 
sexual proclivities and/or penchant for vio
lence. Plot exists simply as a means of mov
ing from one sexual orgy to the next. A 
pornographer philosophically committed to 
his or her task is the true sexual objectifier, 
so able to remove sex from any other hu
man endeavour, that he or she becomes ob
sessed with the Essence of Fuck (or Brutal
ity, or a combination of both). 

Sylvia Fraser's lastest novel, The Emper
or's Virgin, careens from dismemberment 
to decapitation to rape to bestiality to glad-
atorial orgies of violence in so breathtaking 
a way as to suggest that Fraser is a pioneer 
among the new female pornographers. So 
taken was Fraser with her subject matter, 
the rule of the tyrannical Emperor Domiti-
an of Rome in 95 A D , that she rigorously 
researched the daily life and ritual of the 
crumbling Roman Empire. Her descriptions 
are as accurate as they can possibly be. A l l 
the correct numbers of people are in the 
arenas or in the parades and they are dres
sed just as they would have been in Roman 
times. It's still pornography. Fraser's atten
tion to detail simply makes it well-research
ed pornography. 

The pornographer's formula demands 
scene after scene depicting sex and violence 
of a fringe nature culminating in the ulti
mate fuck, usually between the only two (or 
more) people in the book worth rooting for. 
So it goes in The Emperor's Virgin. Penises 
are lopped off, horses decapitated, young 
boys buggered against their will and then 
finally the hero Maximus Marcus, the de
fender of what was Rome's greatness, and 
Cornelia, a priestess of the Temple, couple 
ecstatically — a welcome relief from the 
castration and subjugation that character
izes the book. This change of pace is what is 
called in the trade "redeeming social 
value." Even so, Fraser can't capitulate to 
romance and has Maximus and Cornelia 
going at it in the mud. Fraser's point in 
writing the book, one assumes, is to say 
that she can write about brutality as well as 
her brothers and has the formula down as 

securely as any pornographer. 
But Erica Jong purports to be a feminist 

and so the pornographic content in her re
cent novel Fanny: Being the True History 
of the Adventures of Fanny Hackabout-
Jones is all the more unsettling. Fanny, 
written in Fieldingesque style complete with 
capitalized nouns and archaic language us
age, has a plot and some insightful feminist 
analysis of the lot of women in eighteenth 
century England, but it gets lost amidst the 
fucking and sucking. Like Fraser, Jong 
scoured libraries and archives to ensure ver-
issimilitude. If it is any consolation, meticu
lous research, it seems, will be the hallmark 
of the new pornography. 

The raison d'etre of the first two hundred 
pages of Jong's latest novel is the account 
of Fanny's sexual development. Remember 
the pornographic formula: no healthy 
straight ahead communicative love-related 
sex until the very end where Jong delivers 
with a rolicking foursome. But first Fanny 
is deflowered by her step-father, ravished 
by a dwarf, led into a wham bam thank you 
ma'am threesome (two women, one man), 
then a fivesome (four women, one man and 
a dildo). She becomes acquainted with bon^ 
dage,_drag queens, and so on until she has 
become an all around good lay. Jong's goal 
is to provide a treatise on prostitution, and 
she uses pornography to achieve it. 

There is a brief respite during which Jong 
pays some attention to other aspects of the 
plot but then we are back to defecation and 
water sports. Jong, who is no dummy, sens
es that maybe there's something wrong here 
and writes an apology for her chronicles, 
protesting thus: 

For tho' I wish neither to inflame nor to 
disgust by writing of my Life with all its 
Vicissitudes, yet I must assume — or I 
would not have chosen this perilous Pro
fession of Scribbler — that describing 
Vice is oft' the best guarantee of future 
Virtue, whilst describing Virtue is no 
Guarantee against the powers of Vice. 

Er ica J o n g 

Many foolish and credulous Folk believe 
the Opposite. They accuse the Chronicler 
of Vice as if he were the Creator of it; 
...Do they not understand that we Scrib
blers must scourge the World to bring it 
to its senses? Do they not understand that 
an Author doth not necessarily approve 
the Sins his Love of Truth causes him to 
chronicle?... 

The lady doth protest too much methinks. 
Or better put: Who are you kidding, Erica? 

We can certainly give Jong the benefit of 
the doubt and say that she doesn't approve 
of all these bedroom shenanigans, but 
whereas female pornographers don't cele
brate the acts they describe as male writers 
often do, one gets the disturbing feeling 
with both Jong and Fraser that they are tak
ing some pleasure in donning the mantle of 
the pornographer. In short, they are getting 
off. It's pretty clear that Jong wants to per
petuate her lascivious reputation. Fear of 
Flying started it. Fanny is bound to keep 
her reputation intact. Fraser's earlier novels 
promised something like The Emperor's 
Virgin. It remains to be seen whether she'll 
challenge Jong as the premier fernale 
pornographer. 

There are some who may approve of the 
fact that women are encroaching on other
wise male territory. There was something 
about that Playboy article that made me 
laugh and think that the female sexual ter-
rorization of men at the office, or Playboy 
readers at the office, could have a tempor
ary salutary effect. These female execs have 
nerve anyway. But I doubt that sexual bul
lying will have a long term positive impact 
on women. 

Similarly it could be argued that Erica 
Jong and Sylvia Fraser are gutsy writers, 
taking risks and willing to explore where 
other female writers dared not tread. Many 
of us believe that there are so few female 
pornographers because "women don't 
think that way." Well, they can and do and 
Fraser and Jong prove it. Whether theirs is 
a noble pursuit is another matter entirely. 

Sy lv ia Fraser 

A Wives' Tale is the most ambitious labour film ever shot 
in English Canada — a bilingual film released first in 
French in Québec, it is in the tradition of militant Québec 
documentary pioneered by Arthur Lamothe, who shared 
with Nicole Lamothe the post of executive producer for A 
Wives' Tale. A l l the more glory, then, that it is first and 
foremost a film about and for women. Keeping it that way 
was a struggle for filmmakers Sophie Bissonnette and Joyce 
Rock — their colleague, Martin Duckworth, is quick to ad
mit that he brought a load of male attitudes about what is 
interesting and "filmic" as well as valuable experience to 
the shoot. The dramatic, exciting scenes of the film are 
those shot underground, or in the foundry, shots of molten 
metal streaming golden down the hillside from great vats 
tipped against the indigo sky. There are scenes of intense 
conflict, where the union men demand signing power over 
cheques issued by the Wives, and one woman argues el
oquently against them. Later, the women argue among 
themselves about their loyalties and responsibilities. One 
woman who has been very active announces: "I 'm not for 
the strike, I'm for my husband...and if my husband decides 

to go back to work, then fuck the strike!" Other women 
applaud. Cathy, one of the 30 women on strike (there are 
11,700 striking men), retorts: "It's not your strike, it's ev
erybody's...this is history in the making." These are scenes 
any documentary filmmaker would look for — they engage 
the audience, provide colour, focus, identification. But the 
real struggles of the Wives went on in less dramatic ways, in 
their roles as wives with a small w, in their kitchens and 
bedrooms and with their children, their husbands, inside 
their own heads: 

As the women became increasingly involved in the strike, 
they questioned more and more their traditional suppor
tive role. This provoked many heated discussions among 
the women.. .upsetting husband, family, union — and 
company. 

It is difficult (impossible) to take 'pretty' pictures under 
these conditions: kitchens are small and don't suit the 
movements of a film crew; children scream and cry in the 
microphone...we often packed up our equipment and de
cided not to shoot an otherwise important scene because 
we felt it would be a betrayal of the trust we had estab
lished with the women... 

So we shot a film that doesn't show 'everything,' hoping 
that what is not obvious comes from between the lines, 
between each frame of the film. 

—the filmmakers' statement 
Two of the most important scenes in the film, for me, are 

scenes about what isn't shown — they both centre on a 
young woman who is one of the pivotal figures of the film. 
In one scene she is having a quiet but intense encounter 
with another of the Wives and Cathy, the striker. They're 
discussing how the men are reluctant to involve the women 
in their decision-making process. "They're afraid of us," 
she says with amazement, "our own husbands." "But we 
have a right to be there." she insists "It's our lives, too." 

• continued page 21 

Coming next issue: Notes on women, writing, and film: Til-
lie Olsen's Tell Me A Riddle, directed by Lee Grant and 
produced by the Godmothers; and the Art Gallery of Ont
ario series running Sunday afternoons Jan. 11 - March 1 : 
"The Women Who Wrote the Movies." 
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Picking Up the Pieces 

by Mariana Valverde 

Beyond the Fragments. Sheila Rowbotham, 
Lynne Segal, and Hilary Wainwright, Lon
don: Merlin Press, 1979. Pp 253. $7.95. 

Beyond the Fragments is a text orig
inating from political practice, notably 
socialist, feminist, and community organiz
ing in Britain. Despite the fact that it con
stantly refers to local experiences, it is being 
widely read and discussed in Canada as well 
as in Britain, especially by women and men 
whose commitment to feminism has led 
them to question some hallowed dogmas of 
socialist politics. To understand why this 
long and sometimes dreadfully written 
book is having such an impact, it is neces
sary to place it in its historical context. 

The feminist and community movements 
of post-1968, according to the three au
thors, have been successful in generating 
much healthy grassroots activity, changing 
the consciousness of various sectors of 
society, and bringing about many specific 
changes. However, their very grassroots 
nature, and the lack of an overall theory 
and strategy, prevents such movements 
(anti-racist, gay and anarchist groups are 
here included, as well as feminist initiatives) 
from building a stable, ongoing structure to 
link up the various struggles and to provide 
for radical changes in the whole society. 
Many socialists would claim ,that the Lenin
ist (or Trotskyist) party is just what we need 
to go beyond the fragments: but the three 
authors,especially Sheila Rowbotham, pre
sent a powerful argument for why socialists 
ought not to recreate Leninist organiza
tions. Her argument is also a reflection on 
the strengths and weaknesses of feminist 
politics, and thus deserves to be read by 
feminists committed to social change, not 
just by disaffected ex-members of socialist 
organizations. 

IN THE BEGINNING 

Although isolated women had been rebel
ling against patriarchal privilege for centur
ies, it was only in the mid-nineteenth cen
tury that a movement was created to give 
individual rebellions a context and a 
history. The reasons why the women's 
movement began when it did help to explain 
its complicated relationship to that other 
nineteenth-century movement, socialism. 

During the 1830s and 1840s, French and 
English women who participated in the 
birth of socialism quickly realized that the 
concept of oppression, which had been 
developed to explain the condition of the 
working class, was applicable to them as 
women, not solely as workers. Flora Tris
tan, who has a claim to being the first 
socialist-feminist, wrote in 1844 that 
"women are the proletariat of the pro
letariat." In the United States women in
volved in the abolitionist movement came 
to realize that their own condition was com
parable to that of the slaves, and in Russia 
the emancipation of the serfs had a similar 
effect on women's consciousness. 

The early socialists — Owenites in Eng
land, Saint-Simonians in France — were 
not members of parties with central com
mittees and electoral programs. Their 
groups were loosely knit, easily formed and 
disbanded, and advocated all kinds of 'Uto
pian' schemes for the regeneration of socie
ty, of the body, and even of the universe 
itself. They wanted to replace wage-labour 
and competition by co-operation; and they 
believed that the oppression of women and 
the repression of desire were slated to disap
pear. Women were often key members of 
these groups, and personal politics had a 
prominent place. 

The early socialist movement, however, 
came to a bitter endv-In France, the 
massacres of 1848 and 1871 remain to this 
day a reminder of the cruelty of the 
bourgeois state; while in the more polite 
England, • the Owenites disappeared into 
Chartism, which in turn dissolved itself into 
the respectable trade unions of skilled (and 

m 

BEYOND T H E FRAGMENTS 

Sheila Rowbotham, Lynne Segal 
and Hilary Wainwright 

therefore male) workers of the second half 
on the nineteenth century. By the 1880s, 
Marxist ideas about organizing began to 
replace the earlier libertarian approach. 
Although workers were rather slow to join 
the new, tightly-run organizations, with 
their official intellectuals and their obses
sion with state power, the Marxist-Leninist 
approach eventually replaced all other 
forms of protest (excepting some quaint 
revivals of anarchism). 

The rhetoric of orthodox communism 
was very much influenced by the need to 
combat the armed power of the state with 
effective methods. Each worker's corpse 
became an argument for centralizing 
socialism and imposing a discipline. The 
party was seen as an army on the eve of bat
tle: its triumphalist rhetoric concealed a 
profound bitterness over past defeats and a 
sad resignation to give up all personal hopes 
until after the Revolution had been won. 

The militarization of socialism meant 
that many elements of early socialism had 
to go. The plan for communal meals and 
collectivized child-rearing, the speculations 
about what free sexuality would feel like, 
were all put away in a jar on a high shelf. 

Women thus became marginalized from 
the movement they had helped to create. 
They were acceptable only if, like Clara 
Zetkin and Rosa Luxemburg, they ded
icated themselves to building class solidarity 
and worried about 'the woman question' 
only in their spare time. Such women got 
very angry at the chauvinism of socialist 
leaders, but since sisterhood took second 
place to class consciousness, their anger re
mained just that, anger. 

Alexandra Kollantai, the only high-rank
ing socialist woman to question seriously 
the Leninist abandonment of sexual politics 
and the anti-feminist implications of 
authoritarian party structures, was notably 
unsuccessful in her attempt to have the 
Bolsheviks incorporate the legacy of the 
past. The Bolsheviks did indeed pay atten
tion to those issues condescendinly labelled 
'women's issues' : but they could not take 
up the feminist challenge to Marxist-
Leninist concepts of theory and organiza
tion. Only in the late 1960s did Kollontai's 
challenge, backed this time by a powerful 
women's movement and' by libertarian 
trends within socialism itself, begin to really 
affect communist parties. 

FEMINISM AND THE PARTY 

As Hilary Wainwright points out in her 
introduction, the revival of personal politics 
called into question not only Leninism and 
Stalinism, which were already pretty dis
credited •— especially in feminist eyes — but 
even the supposedly trendy Trotskyist 
organizations. Trotskyists opposed Stalinist 
methods of eliminating dissent within the 
party; but, in their relation to the ordinary 
people outside the party, they continued to 
rely on the assumption that "the manipula
tion of people is justified by the supposedly 
superior knowledge which leaders of revo
lutionary groups presume to possess." 

Feminism, in its struggle to validate the 
experiences and thoughts of all women, 
must reject manipulation. It can never 
hoodwink people for their own good. This 
is one of the reasons that has led many 
women to reject the Leninist concept of the 
'vanguard party,' about which Sheila 
Rowbotham has a lot to say. 

The vanguard party consists of a small 
number of dedicated militants who 'in
tervene' in the struggles of the 'masses' in 
order to transform everyday conflicts, such 
as strikes, into revolutionary situations. 
This type of organization arose out of a real 
need, insofar as any oppressed group in 
struggle has only a limited vision of society 
and often finds it difficult to generalize 
from its own experience. However, what 
the vanguard party ends up doing is to 
create an elitist division: on the one hand 
there are the chosen few, the martyrs, who 
devote their whole lives to leading the 
masses to the promised land, and on the 
other hand there are the faceless multitudes 
of passive victims. 

Rowbotham rejects the vanguard party 
because it sets up a victim-saviour pattern, 
and also because it relies on a one-
dimensional view of consciousness. Van
guard parties assume that there is only one 
road between the present and the future, 
and their theory is largely concerned with 
figuring out where exactly on that road 
everybody is. (Some Trotskyist groups ac
knowledge that women or racial minorities 
are sometimes more revolutionary than the 
orthodox winners of the race, the industrial 
workers, but the model remains 
unchanged.) Rowbotham denies that there 
is only one road, and that, even if there 
were, any small group could know where it 
was: ''The feminist approach to conscious
ness perceives its growth as many-faceted 
and contradictory. The model of the 
vanguard doesn't fit into this way of think
ing." 

Socialist parties tend to live only for the 
future. Questions about how to live our 
lives now are answered (or dismissed) by 
saying: "Well, it might be a good idea to do 
X or Y , but after all, what .can you do under 
capitalism?" Echoing the Utopians, femin
ists point out that we happen to be living 
under capitalism: socialism must profound
ly change our present as well as open up the 
way to the future. In the jargon, forms of 
living and organizing which embody the 
ideals of socialism (collective control, 
equality, etc.) are called 'prefigurative 
political forms'; and as Rowbotham points 
out, the contemporary feminist movement 
has helped socialists recover the legacy of 
the Utopians, in this repspect. To construct 
a prefigurative form means to live out our 
ideals — as far as that's possible, which 
may admittedly hot be very far — instead of 
always repressing our political desire for the 
sake of the Great Revolution in the Sky. 

In her critique of Leninism and Trot
skyism, Rowbotham does not merely use 
feminist arguments to point out the misog
ynist deficiencies of socialism. She uses her 
feminist consciousness to help her ask the 
right socialist questions, with the aim not of 
dismissing Leninism but rather of building 
a post-Leninist, feminist form of socialism. 
She also uses her socialist experience to ask 
some insightful questions concerning 
feminism. 

Having rejected the Marxist-Leninist 
concept of politics as too rigid, feminism 
has found itself without a clear way to 
generate theory, write history, and carry the 
struggle forward, without having to invent 
the feminist wheel at each meeting. Row
botham writes: "Our debates have been 
grounded in real conflicts but it has been 
difficult to generalize beyond the par
ticular. We have no means for placing them 
in any context. Experience which is not 
theorized has a way of dissolving and slip
ping out of view." This rings true to me: 
most feminist organizations have no mech
anism for passing on the hard-earned 
wisdom they gain; either you were there, or 
you weren't. 

But this lack of a theoretical tradition 
could be seen as a creative defect. We may 
not have an alternative yet, but we do know 
that the Leninist machine for sorting all ex
perience into Significant (strikes, reading 
Lenin) and Insignificant (everything else) is 
inadequate. It took feminism to discover 
that the laundry of experience does not sort 
itself out by an automatic process of sed
imentation, and that the division between 
'personal' white wash and 'political' col
oured wash is to some extent arbitrary. 

Beyond the Fragments leads to the con
clusion that, although feminism has had a 
very significant impact on socialist theory 
and practice, the real work is yet to come. 
Nothing less than a new concept of politics 
is at stake. 

This book, and by implication this re
view, does not attempt to give definite 
answers. Some people have seen this as a 
flaw in the book, but I see it as a virtue: the 
last thing we need today is Utopian feminists 
handing out picture of Heaven. We first 
have to agree that we do indeed want a fem
inist socialism: only then will we be able to 
talk about how to get there. The movement 
to go beyond the fragments is* after all, just 
barely starting, and no theoretician can 
claim to have the True Map. 

What this book does is succeed in posing 
some very important questions, and, as 
Plato said, people are only able to for
mulate a question once they have an idea of 
what they want for an answer. 

Mariana Valverde is a graduate student 
writing her thesis on nineteenth century 
French socialism, and is involved with the 
International Women's Day Committee in 
Toronto. 
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Tolling On Doddy 

by Ottie Lockey 

Charlotte Vale Allen, Daddy's Girl: A Very 
Personal Memoir. Toronto: McClelland 
and Stewart Limited, 1980, pp.225 $14.95 

Daddy's Girl is a Toronto woman's account 
of incestuous assault. A father's sexual ab
use of his daughter is graphically described 
from the child's point of view. For women 

who have survived incest, there is a tremen
dous need to talk, to share the story with 
other women and resolve intense feelings of 
guilt, rage and powerlessness. In sharing the 
story of her family life, Vale Allen has a 
special impact on Canadian readers — in
cest can no longer appear to be a United 
States problem. 

Charlotte Vale Allen interjects adult 
commentary into a young girl's recollec
tions of family life, focusing on secret at
tacks by her father and the "conspiracy of 
silence" preventing their disclosure. Vale 
Allen expresses many of the fears which im

mobilize daughters, nieces and grand
daughters in this situation: threats of pun
ishment including battering or jail, disrup
tion of the family, loss of the breadwinner's 
income, and feelings of humiliation and 
self-disgust. Charlotte's frequent accidents 
and the self-inflictèd abrasions on her 
hands, elbows, and knees were visible evi
dence of her desire to punish herself. 

In Canada the incidence of incestuous as
sault is high enough to disturb social work
ers, crisis line workers, and women's ser
vices' staff. Despite new child welfare regu
lations, concerned adults rarely report a 
child who is being sexually assaulted in her 
home. Although workers are legally requir
ed to do so, few cases are actually reported. 
When a report is made to the police and 
Children's Aid Society in Ontario, the child 
must be examined and testify in court, a 
continuation of the nightmare. Doctors and 
social workers hesitate to report cases be
cause of the absence of adequate services 
for children and offenders. Relatives and 
neighbours are unwilling to interfere in a 
family affair. Like battered women, sexual
ly molested children are of public concern 
only when they are attacked on the streets. 

After many years of working at the Tor
onto Women's Counselling Referral and 
Education Centre (WCREC), I can under
stand the child's internalized feelings of 
guilt, but I cannot condone so-called ex
perts in family therapy who still assign re
sponsibility to the child. In Toronto recent
ly a ten-year-old girl was accused by the 
Children's Aid Society of seducing her 
foster father (see Broadside Vol. 2, no. 3). 
Irrespective of the "seductiveness" of girls, 
the responsibility for sexual behaviour rests 
with the adult. 

Daddy's Girl deserves praise for clearly 
identifying the male aggressor's guilt and 
the powerlessness of the child. Many wo
men will identify with Charlotte Vale 
Allen's experience and will gain strength 
from the example of her survival. 

The key characters in Daddy's Girl are 
women: the few males don't receive the 
quality of attention. The only exceptions 
are Uncle Jake, who always appears with 
wonderful Aunt Brenda and young Rob, 
who soon dies. The most significant women 
in Daddy's Girl are Charlotte's mother, and 
one of Vale Allen's high school teachers, 
Helen McKay. McKay is sensuously de

scribed whenever she appears in the book. 
This is a typical passage: "~ 

I gazed at my scarred hands, her perfume 
still in my nostrils, wanting more than 
anything to dissolve right into Helen so 
that there wouldn't be any more me but 
only her with the gold-brown eyes and 
soft-looking mouth, the elegant clothes 
and long red fingernails, (p. 159) 

The friendship between Charlotte and Hel
en, pupil and teacher, is one of the most 
constructive relationships in Charlotte's 
life. The depth of feeling Charlotte expres
ses for Helen goes far beyond any so-called 
school-girl crush; it could be called a pla¬
tonic love affair. Charlotte obviously fear
ed that her feelings about Helen would be 
so interpreted and informs us that she is not 
a lesbian. 

There is a popular myth about incest sur
vivors — that they become man-hating les
bians because initial experiences with men 
were so bad. Recent studies show that one 
out of every four American women are sex
ually molested before the age of 18. 1 sus
pect that many women who are incest survi
vors would, in fact, prefer to avoid hetero
sexual sex. That does not make these wo
men lesbians. In the context of lovemaking, 
Charlotte Vale Allen writes: "I still cannot 
bear anyone's body weighing mine down." 
Incest survivors usually try desperately hard 
to be 'normal' and that requires heterosex
ual orientation. It would be (and is) a heroic 
effort for an incest survivor to take on the 
marginality of a lesbian identification in 
our society, a society which is predicated 
upon compulsory heterosexuality. 

Charlotte's changing relationship with 
her mother is not treated in a satisfying 
manner. 'Experts' tend to blame the mother 
in most situations of incestuous assault ; it is 
the mother's role both to preserve the mar
riage and protect the child. It is assumed 
that the mother is responsible for an inade
quate sexual relationship with her husband 
and for avoiding the conscious realization 
of sexual activity between father and 
daughter. In Daddy's Girl we don't get 
enough information about how mother and 
daughter reconnected after the father's 
death. We get no insight into how mother 
and daughter managed to deal together 
with the emotional residue of the incest 
years. Although Vale Allen explains how 

trapped her mother was with three small 
children and no work skills, her adult com
passion is overwhelmed by her childhood 
feeling that her mother didn't love her. 
Other books present a more integrated 
feminist approach to the mother's dilemma 
(see Florence Rush's The Best Kept Secret 
and Sandra Butler's Conspiracy of Silence). 

Daddy's Girl is limited by virtue of its 
very personal focus. Vale Allen pays little 
attention to society's responsibility towards 
assaulted children, nor does she make con
nections between pornography, rape, do
mestic battering, and incestuous assault. 
But in spite of its flaws Daddy's Girl is an 
important book. Its direct, first-person ac
count will reach many people who may not 
make any feminist connections. The general 
public will be shocked by this book. It 
makes the unmentionable mentionable. 
After the act is named, we can talk about 
how to provide help for the thousands of 
'daddy's girls' who suffer in silence. 

Ottie Lockey lives in Toronto and works at 
the Women's Counselling, Referral and 
Education Centre; she is also advertising 
manager for Broadside. 

Books to Note 

Budoff, Penny W., M.D. : No More 
Menstrual Cramps and Other Good News. 
New York, New York: G.P. Putman's 
Sons, 1980. 

Must reading for any woman who has 
suffered menstrual pain, pre-menstrual ten
sion or who wants to avoid unnecessary 
hysterectomies and mastectomies. 

Kaufman, Gloria, ed.: Pulling Our Own 
Strings: Feminist Humor and Satire. 
Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 
1980. 

Selections from Flo Kennedy, Claire 
Bretecher. Rita Mae Brown, G.B. Trudeau, 
and many others. 

• Elaine Berns, Co-ordinator, 
Y W C A Women's Resource Centre. 

Lederer, Laura, ed.: Take Back the Night: 
Women on Pornography. New.York, New 
York: William Morrow, 1980. 

Very important collection of articles, in
terviews and research by Kathleen Barry, 
Florence Rush, Andrea Dworkin, Charlotte 
Bunch, Susan Griffin, etc. 

Pogrebin, Letty Cottin: Growing Up Free: 
Raising Your Child in the 80's. New York, 
New York: McGraw-Hill, 1980. 

An extensive, practical guide to raising 
children in a non-sexist environment, cover
ing such diverse topics as gender favoritism 
to sexism in the media and in language. 

Russ, Joanna: On Strike Against God. 
Brooklyn, New York: Out & Out Books, 
1980. 

Funny, witty, well-written novel about a 
small-town university English teacher's 
"coming-out" as a feminist and as a les
bian. 

Toder, Nancy: Choices. Watertown, Mass.: 
Persephone Press, 1980. 

"Gir l meets girl" in college, falls in love, 
and...What follows makes for an in
teresting and very readable novel. 

These books are for sale at the Toronto 
Women's Bookstore, 85 Harbord Street, 
and on loan from Y W C A Women's Re
source Centre, 15 Birch Ave., Toronto. 

"INHERENT 
CONHEXSHUN" 

Three Toronto women are collaborating 
on an artistic venture called "Inherent Con-
hexshun" which opens February 17, 1981 at 
Factory 77, 77 Mowat St., a gallery near 
King and Bathurst St. "Inherent Conhex-
shun" is both an installation and a perfor
mance piece focussing on women's image in 
history, mythology and culture. 

Kim Fullerton, Maureen Meriden and 
Barbara Watson are the three women who 
worked collectively to produce both the 
visual presentation and the performance 
piece at the restored warehouse gallery. 

"Inherent Conhexshun" expresses our 
collective female image and sexuality accor
ding to Fullerton, Meriden and Watson. 
The installation may be seen between 
February 17th and 28th with a $1 admission 
fee. The performances which include im
provisation, sound and movement will be 
produced twice: Tuesday, February 17th 
and Saturday, February 21st at 8:30 pm. 
For more information, call Barbara at 
960-4826. 
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$ H c i nn c i h Mswnsrda 

otographic Wizardr 
by Deena Rasky 

The Magic Box — The eccentric 
Genius of Hannah Maynard — 

Photographer 1834-1918, Canada by 
Claire Weissman Wilks, 152 pp. 

$24.95. Exile Editions. 

While flipping through the pages of 
Vanguard magazine (a Vancouver-based art 
publication), the most incredible photo
graphs caught my attention. They were 
taken in the 18GG's by a Canadian woman 
who was an unrecognized pioneer. The vin
tage photos were multiple exposures of a 
highly skilled nature. Even today the 
technique has not been perfected with all of 
our highly sophisticated equipment. 

How did she do it? Not only was the tech
nique so remarkable. Here was a woman, 
within the restrictions of the Victorian era, 
using herself both as photographer and 
model, peering at us defiantly, ignoring us 
and letting us catch her mockingly, sur-
realistically coming out of a painting and 
spilling tea over her own head. Hilarious, 
fascinating, a real discovery! This surely 
must have been the same way Claire Weiss-
man Wilks felt when, while doing research 
for the CBC, she came across the glass 
negatives in the Provincial Archives of 
British Columbia. Years later, with the help 
of the surviving Maynard family, the 
Heritage Trust of BC and the Canada 
Council, this wonderful tobok has been 
made available to the public 

Hannah Maynard, née Hatherly, was 
born in 1834 in Cornwall, England. She 
married Richard Maynard, a bootmaker 
and seaman in 1852, then shortly afterward 
emigrated to Canada, settling in Bowman-
ville, Ontario. Here in this small provincial 
town she received her basic photographic 
training while her husband joined the gold-
rush in British Columbia. He struck it rich; 
they and their children moved to Victoria, 
where Hannah set up her photographic 
gallery. 

Her work started off along the traditional 
paths of portraiture, still lifes, landscapes, 
and family shots. Around 1880 she began to 
devote most of her time to making mon
tages of children and sending them out as 
promotional material. She called these 
works "Gems of British Columbia" where 
she would laboriously crop photographs of 
children she had previously taken and re-
photograph them in miniature. She would 
repeat this process until the human eye 
could barely discern the heads individually. 
The children might be superimposed on 
dieffenbachia plant leaves, or an abalone 
shell, or squeezed in together by the hun
dreds to make diamond shaped patterns or 
to be framed inside a beetle. Even the tiny 
little letters on the montage consisted of 
photominiatures of the children. She would 
religiously produce a yearly "gem", por
traying all the children who entered her 
studio that year and reproducing earlier 
gems until about 20,000 individuals would 
be included. The technique was a testament 
to her as a patient, dedicated photographer 
(as well as a sign of the increasing popula
tion influx.) 

She took great pains to have her photo
graphs reflect the personality of her sub

jects, whether the person was a member of 
her family or one of the thousands of 
children and their parents — a sharp con
trast to the work of her colleagues with 
their stiff and uncomfortable looking sub
jects. Portrait photographers of today 
often speak of striving for this "natural", 
relaxed and unposed image that Hannah 
Maynard consistenty achieved during her 
lifetime. 

She experimented with photosculptures 
— having actual people covered with white 
powder posed for the camera as a sculpture. 
She employed mirrors to imitate lakes and 
even devised a mirror specially for the mug 
shots she was commissioned to do for the 
Victoria police department. In her still life 
photos she showed great knowledge of 
lighting by emphasising certain areas and 
combining natural light with artificial. She 
also backlit her portraits, a rare technique 
more usually found in outdoor shots. She 
knew her camera inside out and made the 
most of the limitations, such as the inability 
to capture moving subjects and limited 
depth of focus. 

A case in point is her bicycle photo
graphs. She was almost as fascinated with 
this new invention as she was with her 
camera. She highlighted a penny-farthing 
bicycle by juxtaposing it against a hazy car
toon background. The depth of field was so 
small even the handle and front pedal are 
blurred. Her technique is a common one to
day, employed by commercial photogra
phers for consumer catalogues. In other 
photographs she wanted to create the illu
sion of motion while still having her sub
jects in focus. Her solution was to attach 

barely visible braces to the bikes and have 
herself and friends pose for action. 

Hannah Maynard took her work serious
ly as a professional. Her equipment includ
ed elaborate backdrops and enormous re
flecting screens. She was also able to hire an 
assistant, yet one wonders whether she 
needed an assistant more for photography 
or for domestic chores. After all, she had 
five children and adopted a sixth after his 
mother died from drowning. As it turned 
out, this adopted child was a real asset to 
her work, especially in posing for multiple 
exposures. Unlike her offspring who pre
ferred dignified front photographs of them
selves, this child sensed the fun and drama 
in photography and proved to be an ani
mated child actor. 

Hannah Maynard was also a devout spiri
tualist. Many of her photographs have an 
aura of mystery along with tribute to her 
deceased. How she managed to cross her 
matting lines with hands, fans, poles and 
scarves in her multiple exposures will never 
be fully explained unless Hannah returns in 
a later manifestation to give us some an
swers! 

Whether behind or in front of a camera, 
Hannah Maynard conveys the presence of a 
seer. She preferred her profile, which em
phasized the length of her nose, 
distinguishing her from others who look 
straight at the viewer. In this way she seems 
to be seeing something we do not or can 
not. 

Claire Weissman Wilks gives the reader 
an adequate historical account of Hannah 
Maynard's life but I doubt she has strong 
feminist inclinations. Hannah Maynard had 

been quoted as saying she often had to give 
her husband credit for photographs she had 
taken because she was a woman. The local 
newspaper of her day, The Colonist, re
ports that everyone was astonished at her 
work. And like many women who start any
thing new, she was for a long time boycot
ted by the public. Until Victoria grew ac
customed to a woman pnotographer, Mr. 
Maynard continued to pretend that he had 
taken the pictures. Wilks disputes this fact 
due to lack of evidence. But the evidence is 
there. Richard Maynard preferred to be in 
the wilderness, not the darkroom. It was 
Hannah who taught her husband how to 
use a camera and even Wilks mentions there 
is an overlapping in their work of landscape 
photography. Many of the landscapes that 
have such an uncanny feel for composition 
and outstanding patterns seem unlikely to 
be Richard's. It is also unlikely that Han
nah Maynard was exaggerating about the 
sad limits of Victorian women. How she 
managed to transcend them, even travelling 
alone through the very isolated parts of 
northern BC, is one of Hannah Maynard's 
many mysteries. 

But Wilks did the researching, and more 
importantly, got the book published so that 
62 years after Maynard's death her work 
can be appreciated by the general public. 
Hannah Maynard was a genius as a photo
grapher. She was the magician behind that 
not so magic box. We can be grateful that 
Claire Weissman Wilks devoted the time 
and energy to making us aware of her, and 
that Exile Editions, the publisher, had the 
foresight to sense the general need for a 
remarkable book of this nature. 
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A Classical Dilemma 
by Kye Marshall 

Sophie-Carmen Eckhardt-Gramatté, a 
Canadian composer who died in 1974, once 
remarked that in Vienna she was asked 
what she was writing, while in Winnipeg she 
was asked to preside at tea. 

It is difficult enough to be an indepen
dent woman; but to express one's indepen
dence by being a composer of classical mu
sic — in Canada of all places — is certainly 
a challenge. 

Canada is a pioneer country. It does not 
have a tradition of art: the vastness, the eth
nic diversity, discourages the development 
of a uniform community where art could 
flourish. With this lack of indigenous art, 
what passes for culture in Canada is mainly 
hockey, Group of Seven paintings, televi
sion and imported pop culture. There is 
good music around, excellent folk, jazz, 
rock, country, etc., but unfortunately our 
society surrounds itself with plastic music 
that is either sweet and addictive or so loud 
that the listener is rendered quite senseless. 
High volume can literally produce deafness 

but it also destroys our ability to listen to 
what we hear. 

So classical music is not a priority with 
the government or our educational system. 
Schools do not encourage creativity, nor do 
they even teach very well. As a result most 
people grow up with no understanding of 
classical music and often with an actual dis
like or distrust of it. 

Given the limited exposure to classical 
music most Canadians have, it does not oc
cur to many that becoming a classical com
poser is a possibility. And in many ways it is 
not. What would be necessary is a lengthy 
and costly education with little prospect of 
earning a living wage. There is a constant 
need for encouragement and moral support 
from friends, family and community. The 
process is a lonely one. And the results — 
what is written — many not be understood 
or generally accepted. The time gap be
tween what composers write and what it 
takes audiences to accept has become too 
long. 

Al l these problems are magnified for wo
men. Certainly, women as a group have less 
money for education and even fewer oppor
tunities of sustaining a career. There are 
few role models — we have been written out f 
of history almost without exception. We 
have been actively discouraged by family 
and professionals. But it is the passive dis
couragement which is so insidious and 
deadly. Women are not considered capable 
of being creators of 'high' art. It is implicit
ly conveyed by all we have learned that we 
may be able to write a few ditties but noth
ing of consequence. This is the biggest bar
rier of all because it is such a deeply im
planted idea. It is extremely difficult to rec
ognize it and even harder to de-program 
oneself. 

It could be asked, Against such odds why 
would someone even try to become a classi
cal composer? 

I can only answer for myself. As much as 
I enjoy listening and playing other kinds of 
music, I miss the abstract element which 
only classical music provides. 

Music, as a reflection of our deepest ex
periences, by-passes problems of meaning 
caused by the use of verbal images. Music 
communicates directly. For me, classical 
music does so better and more fully than 
any other. It is the only art form I know of 
which combines the mental (or intellectual), 
emotional, physical and spiritual aspects of 
our being. That, plus the enjoyment of the 
actual process of composing, is why it is 
worth working at. 

In time perhaps many of the difficulties 
faced by women composers will lessen as 
the women's movement expands and femin
ist musical culture develops naturally from 
the heightened consciousness of women. 

Kye Marshall is a Canadian composer and a 
cellist who plays with, among others, the 
National Ballet Orchestra and her own Epic 
String Quartet. 

allflowers Dane 
Wallflower Order Dance Collective. 
Presented by Womynly Way Productions 
November 18, 1980 at the 519 Church 
Street Community Centre, Toronto. 
Dancers: Nina Fichter, Laura Near, Pamela 
Gray, Krissy Keefer, Lyn Neeley.D 

'Wallflower' has been defined by the 
Penguin English Dictionary as a "girl who 
sits out dances for lack of partners." The 
definition reeks of sexism: the role of a 
"gir l" regardless of age, is to wait patient
ly, unobtrusively for some male to grant her 
permission to dance. Her "partner" is in 
fact a superior authority figure. 

The Wallflower Order dance collective is 
composed of five feminists who want to 
destroy these sex roles and dance for the 
freedom of oppressed groups everywhere; 

334 King St. E. at Parliament 
Excellence in Framing 
Prints Posters 
Ltd. Editions 

VALENTINE'S SALE 
FEBRUARY 11 -14 

UQffîS * S p i r e s 
V C m t i A o i i ^ s c 

^862 1390 

whether the group is gay, from a Third 
World nation, Chilean political prisoners or 
fighting against nuclear power. The dancers 
present classic situations — such as adoles
cents feeling awkward at a high school 
dance, or a lesbian being interrogated pre-
judically — with political overtones. The 
Collective states: "We share with our au
dience our struggles and joys in trying to 
build alternatives for ourselves. Our dances 
reflect events that have helped us to ex
amine and develop our beliefs." 

Originally formed in 1975, the Wall
flower Order's members met each other at 
the University of Oregon. They have toured 
the east coast three times and the west coast 
twice, including Vancouver. The dancers 
have a variety of ballet training and have 
been influenced by the schools of Merc 
Cunningham and Erik Hawkins. (These 
older modern dance groups have been 
documented by the words of dance critic 
Jill Johnson and by the photographs of 
Barbara Morgan.) The Wallflower 
members have all studied Kung Fu and in
corporate this martial art into their work 
along with their studies in theatre, poetry, 
gymnastics and yoga. 

An unusual aspect of the group's 
performances is that they sing, speak and 
read poetry while they dance. It is not easy 
to do, since breathing techniques for these 
arts are radically different. (This reminds 
me of what a youngster chirped during a 
ballet performance of The Nutcracker 
Suite: "What's wrong, mommy? Why 
aren't they saying anything?") Dancers are 
taught to hide their breathing while vocal 
performers express their breathing. The col
lective members agree that to a certain ex
tent they had to relearn and adapt their 
technique to suit their objectives. 

One of their performance pieces is entitl
ed "Pieces of Lies" where each member 
relives a common childhood role. Together 
as a group these roles are examined and ex
orcised. One woman clings to her school 
trophy, proving that she is the "best." The 
group convinces her that the trophy is only 
weighing her down and to look at others as 
equals. The group manages to combine its 
technique in a potent display. At one point 
Laurel sings a childhood song and through 
dance she grows taller and older while 
describing old attitudes. The collective 
relies on taped music of an eclectic nature 
— from Joan Armatrading and Fats Dom
ino to Pachelbel and Jean Paul Rampai. 

Wal l f lower Order Dance Col lec t ive 

It is a closely knit group. In their home 
base of Eugene, Oregon (population ap-
prox. 100,000) four of the members share a 
house together. They work out together at 
the local Y and jog at an'indoor track. 
When not together, they are at their part-
time jobs — ranging from waitressing, bak
ing, bus driving to being an 
accupuncturist's assistant. The group 
recommends accupuncture treatment for 
the sprained ankles dancers so often get. 
When asked for remedies for cabin fever, 
the group responded that they feel their 
beliefs are reinforced by sharing similar ex
periences and that a healthy dose of 
humour works wonders. 

The groups's schedule was tight and hec
tic. After leaving Toronto, they arrived in 
Rochester the same day and put on a per
formance. Yet despite their schedule, and in 
spite of financial burdens, these women 
continue to have a surprising amount of 
positive energy and optimism. Even with 

the dismal US political situation — Reagan 
elected as president, Nazis acquitted for 
killing Communists, the ERA once again 
being placed on hold — Wallflower mem
bers are confident of their future and that 
their message will be heard by more people. 
"We want to become as organized as the 
Moral Majority. We have surivived and 
there is a continued need to fight against 
these forces. Organization is powerful. 
When we're organized, we get more things 
done and can reach out to other related 
issues." 

Wallflower Order Dance Collective per
formed in Toronto to a standing room only 
crowd in November — some women had to 
be turned away at the door. As a result of 
this successful evening, Wallflower Order 
will be returning to Toronto in the spring, 
before embarking on a dance tour through 
Europe. They're a collective well worth 
watching. 

• Deena Rasky 
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That Fine Summe 
— A Fine Bead 

Ella Manuel, That Fine Summer. Illustrat
ions by Lise Sorenson. St. John's: Jesper-
son Press, 1980. Pp 93. Price Unmarked. 

Although it is written for children, you 
don't have to be young to enjoy this book. 
That Fine Summer is about Mahkla (Malie) 
Jacobs, Fox Cove, Newfoundland, who's 
"eleven going on twelve" and who happily 
spends the summer with her grandfather 
while her parents are in St. John's. She has 
various adventures, particularly with her 
friend Obadiah (Obie) Birch. (One thing 
that initially brings them together is their 
long and unusual names with which neither 
of them is yet comfortable.) Until this sum
mer, Obie has been an outcast at school 
because he is part Eskimo and new to the 
outport community in which they all live. 

Malie also spends a lot of time fishing 
with her grandfather and listening to all his 
stories about growing up, and especially 
about her grandmother, who was a marvel
lously strong and adventurous woman 
Malie obviously takes after. This book in 
fact is part about how family history is 
recreated one generation for another and 
about how lives past and present are inter
woven. In part, too, it is about a young 
girl's recognition of her own independence 
and her ability to be who and what she 
wants, regardless of convention. For a 
while, Malie and Obie are great rivals, vying 
to outdo each other in fishing prowess. As 

they begin to understand each other better, 
however, particularly when Malie recog
nizes that she has been scornful and dismis
sive of Obie simply because he is different, 
their rivalry becomes mutual respect in
stead. 

Because it is set in Newfoundland, about 
50 years ago according to the cover blurb 
though that was not apparent to me from 
the story, and because characters speak 
Newfoundland dialect, there is a regional 
appeal about this book that will attract 
children especially in other parts of Canada 
who will not have had the kinds of exper
iences Malie has had and who will probably 
be unfamiliar with Newfoundland now or 
in the past. 

The few glimpses there are of Malie's 
mother reveal her to be a rather unattrac
tive status-conscious woman, generally un
sympathetic to a tomboyish daughter. Mal
ie's father is more tolerant, but also less 
familiar becaue he is seldom mentioned. 
However, Grandfather Snow is the perfect 
grandparent who is loving and generous 
toward Malie, allowing her to do what she 
wants and teaching her many things, mak
ing her summer very special. 

That Fine Summer came out just before 
Christmas last year. It is Ella Manuel's first 
published book for children but not, I 
hope, her last.D 

— Jean Wilson 

T H E B L A T A N T I M A G E : 

A MAGAZINE OF FEMINIST 
PHOTOGRAPHY 

The Blatant Image will be the first-ever 
feminist photography magazine. It is tentatively 
planned as an annual volume, perfect bound, 8 
1/2 by 11, 80 pages, with good quality repro
duction. It will be a powerful way to explore and 
share feminist images and to illuminate the 
special experience of being a feminist 
photographer. 

Contributions will be welcomed from women 
who use and women who appreciate photogra
phic images as well as from women who make 
them. Topics will range from the theoretical to 
the practical to the herstorical. 

Join in this new adventure in publishing by 
subscribing now and by contributing written and 
visual material. June 1981 is the target date for 
the first issue. 

The Blatant Image: A Magazine of 
Feminist Photography 

Box 56 Wolf Creek Oregon 97497, USA 

• Enclosed is $12 Canadian ($10 US) for an 
advanced Charter Subscription 
• Enclosed is a contribution (tax deductible if 
over $100) 

.Name :  

Address 

City Postal Code 

THE c^OSEDALE LIBRARY 

115 Queen Street East 3681538 
I n Toronto's Lower East Side 

BOOKS 

Fiction, Poetry, Sports, Rock'n'roll 

éS>~~^^—• / 
161 Harbord Street, Toronto 
(between Spadina and Bathurst) 
Telephone: 961-7676 

A taste of lovingly prepared home 
cook ing with a Peruvian f lavour. 

Lunch specials 
$2-4 

Dinner specials 
$3-5 

Open dai ly 11 am to midnight. 

M r s . A n i t a 353 Danforth Ave. 
ASTROLOGER CARD AND P A L M R E A D E R 

All readings confidential 

No appointment necessary 
Open 9-7 6 days per week 
Call 461 -5088 or 469-3725 
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• A Wives' Tale from page 15 

Towards the end of the film she is interviewed sitting in a 
rocking chair. The strike has been over for six months — 
she talks about the difference it made for her; "I 'm not 
afraid to go out now," she says, and tells how she used to 
be afraid someone would speak to her, say, in an elevator, 
and she would have nothing to say. Now, as we have seen, 
she speaks to large audiences, marches on picket lines, has 
assumed her own voice. 

There is an element of fantasy in A Wives' Tale, again 
comparable to and very different from 9 to 5. There, all the 
resources of Hollywood are available to say Fantasy! Fant
asy! Fantasy! and make it seem true. Here, the tools are 
crude — face masks, stuffed figures, a fire. The Inco bosses 
are burned in effigy, under a sign that says "May they rot 
in Hell!" , and tried at a mock trial where miners and Wives 
speak of suffering and death due to corporate greed. A l 
ways, the exploited, the victims, dream of revenge. At the 
end of A Wives' Tale, filmed six months after the set
tlement of the strike, some of the Wives, politicized by their 
experiences, are shown picketing for another strike in town. 
As they speak of their work, and then join hands in a circle 
dance. I'm reminded of the song Pauline Julien sings earlier 
in the film, a song by Anne Sylvestre called "Une sorcière 
comme toutes les autres" (A Witch, Like A l l the Others"). 
This is strong magic, which validates women's feelings 
about themselves, the work they do, their right to think and 
speak on their own behalf. These women, witches, wives, 
movers and shakers, are winners too, with a capital W. 

Poetesses, to your lutes! Witches to your broomsticks! 
For an androgynous creation, sweet or bitter but violent! 
There is genius in the veins of women (I have seen it), and 
it flows in full tide, but still underground. 

Nelly Kaplan, Image et Son, April, 1974. 

A Wives' Tale is available from DEC Films, 121 Avenue 
Road, Toronto. 

• Abortion, from page 13 

Looking at some of the traits commonly ascribed to doc
tors and patients, we can see how clearly they ressemble the 
traditional characteristics of men and women in our socie
ty: 
DOCTOR/MA LE PA TIEN T/FEMALE 
active passive 
teacher student 
scientific intuitive 
aggressor victim 
logical mystical 
financially secure economically vulnerable 
power powerlessness 
thinking feeling 
control lack of control 
objective emotional 
rational hysterical 
the answer the problem 

The issue of control is a major factor in many doctor-
patient relationships. This is most apparent in matters of 
women's health — pregnancy, abortion, childbirth, birth 
control, menopause — where predominantly male doctors 
often make arbitrary decisions regarding women's repro
ductive lives. A male doctor has written that many of his 
colleagues have a strong desire to control women and that 
when it comes specifically to abortion, some of them feel 
threatened if women can dispose of the proof of male po
tency — the fetus — at will. This attitude is also reflected in 
how judgmental doctors can become about both the proce
dure itself and the women seeking abortions. 

Some doctors will purposely lie to patients in order to 
discourage them from seeking an abortion. The woman 
may be told abortions are illegal or are only available up to 

six weeks. A doctor may harass a patient seeking an abor
tion by calling her at home and trying to dissuade her. He 
may also refuse to refer the woman to a gynecologist who 
performs abortions. He may lie to the woman about how 
pregnant she is and tell her it is too late for her to obtain an 
abortion. 

The practice of demanding up-front payments for abor
tions is a prime example of the attitudes of some doctors to
wards women seeking this procedure. The assumption is 
that a woman seeking a therapeutic abortion is not trust
worthy and will just skip out of the hospital after the proce
dure without paying. 

Negative, judgmental attitudes are also held by those 
doctors who sit on hospital therapeutic abortion commit
tees. This means that many women may not be granted per
mission for an abortion, particularly in small hospitals. At 
the very least, the male members of these committees often 
make very condescending or "humourous" comments 
about the women who are seeking abortions. 

Another difficulty facing the abortion patient is the atti
tude of many hospital staff. Some nurses will go out of 
their way to treat an abortion patient with hostility or con
tempt. Often an abortion patient is placed in a room near 
the maternity ward or the nursery where newborns are kept. 

We must not forget that in Canada, doctors rather than 
the pregnant woman make the ultimate decision as to whe
ther or not she may have a therapeutic abortion. Until a 
woman can freely decide to have an abortion and be treated 
with respect and dignity we do not have control over our 
own bodies and we do not have full reproductive rights. 

•Lennon, from page 11 

He finally surfaced with the hew album 
Double Fantasy. It is not a masterpiece. 
The record is charged with Lennon's and 
Ono's particular, and often insular, domes
tic fervour, and laced with some good musi
cal "hooks" and Ono's demanding explor
ations. But a catalogue of inspiring hits, it is 
not. Nevertheless, Double Fantasy made 
the promise that as an artist, John Lennon 
was not finished yet. 

He emerged this time not only with a new 
musical statement but with a renewed will
ingness to talk about what had happened to 
John Lennon the man. True to form, he 
had something to say: 

Lennon: I've been baking bread and tak
ing care of the baby. 

Playboy: With what secret projects going 
on in the basement? 
Lennon: That's like what everyone else 
who asks me that question over the last 
few years says: But what else have you been 
doing? To which I say, "Are you kid
ding?" Because bread and babies, as 
every housewife knows, is a full-time job. 
After I made the loaves, I felt like I had 
conquered something. But as I watched 
them being eaten, I thought, well Jesus, 
don't I get a gold record or knighted or 
something? 

That Lennon was prepared to face the 
public again with those facts of life most 
difficult for our social order to absorb 

makes his death more painful. He had be
gun to say to obsessive executives and to 
younger men still hungry for rock and roll 
stardom that there is more to life: "So I like 
it to be known that, yes, I looked after the 
baby and made bread and I was house-
husband and I am proud of it. It's the wave 
of the future and I'm glad to be on the 
forefront of that too." 

While many regret the loss of Lennon's 
music, and others more self-consciously re
gret what is the official loss of their youth, 
those of us who came to know that John 
Lennon was on our side in the most crucial 
political battle understand that when John 
Lennon's life was snuffed out last month, 
we lost a friend. 

Usually we value art so highly that we 
forgive the artist his personal flaws. No 
one, for example, dwells too long on the 
fact that Pablo Picasso needed a string of 
personal companions, female, nubile and 
young, to fed his self-image of the great 
bull. It matters, but the fact pales against 
the tangible evidence of the painter's art. 
What separates John Lennon from most of 
our culture's great artistic figures is that we 
don't have to make excuses fqr his personal 
life in order to pay him tribute. Almost as 
inspiring as his music is what men and wo
men, mostly men, could have learned from 
him. If only they were listening, if only he 
had lived. 

Productions 
Presents: 

HOLLY NEAR with Adrienne Tor! 
March 20, 1981 

* 8 PM 
Convocation Hall 

Tickets $6 — Advance; $7 — Door 

HEATHER BISHOP 
Thursday, April 23 

Friday, April 24 
Innis College, U of T 

Tickets: $5 — Advance; $5.50 — Door 

• For more information call: Toronto Women's Bookstore, 922-8744; or Ruth 
Dworin, 532-7963. 

Womynly Way is looking for workers! If you are interested in helping with PR or stage crew, please 
contact Ruth at 532-7963, 
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CAMPUS REPRODUCTIONS 

185 C O L L E G E S T R E E T 
(ST. G E O R G E & M c C A U L S T R E E T S ) 

979-2942 

INSTANT PHOTO COPYING & 
DUPLICATING SERVICE 

Reproduc t ions 
Cer lox B ind ing 

Draft ing A i d s 
Of f ice Supp l ies 
Instant Letter ing 

SERVICE WITH A SMILE 

C | A C C H W n C 

• Next month Broadside wi l l be se l l ing c lass i f i ed ads as a serv ice to our 
readers 
• C o s t s are 50<p a word ($5 minimum) 
• The first word wil l be printed in bold type 
• A d s accep ted by mai l on the 20th of the month before they are to appear 
• Al l c lass i f i ed ads must be pre-paid. 
• Fi l l out the coupon below and send it, with cheque or money order, to: Broad
side C o m m u n i c a t i o n s Ltd., P O BOx 494, S tn . P, Toronto, M5S 2T1. 

No. of words 

Amount $ 

Name 

Address 

• Cheque 

• Money Order 

AD COPY: 

Telephone 

(type or print clearly) 

• "1Ç 

562 Church Street 
Toronto 

924-1972 
under LLBO 

Open seven days a week 

Monday through Friday 
Noon to 1 a.m. 

Saturday 
5 p.m. to 1 a.m. 

Sunday 
Brunch, noon to 4 p.m. 

Dinner, 5 p.m. to 10 p.m. 

JUST PUBLISHED! 

NOW—rrom the author of W H E N GOD WAS A WOMAN—the 
second of thii two volume scries on the historical and archaeoiogi-
caJ evidence of wise and powerful images of womanhood—as 
known throughout the ages and all over the world. Volume II in
clude! Goddess and heroine images from India, Egypt, Sumer, 
Scandinavia, Japan, Greece, and the Native Americans of North 
America—legends, prayers, rituals, shrine si les, customs, sym
bols, and the bibliography for Vol. I & 11. As exciting, to read as a 
mystery novel, ANCIENT MIRRORS of WOMANHOOD may 
also become your favourite reference books. A must for any 
teacher or student of women's studies, or for anyone who wants 
to know the truth about the past. 

O u r G o d d e s s a n d Hero ine Her i tage 

VohjssK 1 of Ancient Mirrors of Womanhood Includes our Ocddras aod 
Heroine Heritage from: Africa. China, Mexico, Central and South Amer
ica. Australia, Polynesia, Celtic Europe (Including England, Ireland, 
Scotland and Wales), Anatolia (land of the Am&ioni), Semitic Canaan 
and Mraopotamla, and the Introduction to both volumes. 

Available at 

T O R O N T O 

W O M E N ' S 
B O O K S T O R E 

85 Harbord Street 
Toronto, Ontario 

„ 922-8744 

V O L U M E II 

o f 

WOMANHOOD 

MERLIN STONE 
author of WHEN OOD WAS A W O M A N 

an NSB paperback $7.95 

Brofldsidc On SsIg Here 
WHERE YOU CAN 
BUY YOUR COPY: 

IN TORONTO:— 

Beaches Bookshop 
2199 Queen St. East 

Bob Miller Bookroom 
180 Bloor St. W. 

Bookcellar 
142 Yorkvi l le Ave. 

Bookcellar 
1560 Yonge St. 

Book City 
501 Bloor St. Wes t 

Fly-by-Night Lounge 
N E corner: George & 
Dundas 

Full Moon Tea House 
2010 Queen St. East 

George's Variety 
Corner: Wi throw & Logan 

Glad Day Book Shop 
648A Yonge St . 

Goldberry Natural Foods 
17 St. N i c o l a s St. 

Ice Cream Store 
Corner: S u m a c h & 
Winches te r 

International News 
663 Yonge St. 

Karma Co-op 
739 Pa lmers ton Ave. 

Lichtman's News 
1430 Yonge St. 

Longhouse Books 
630 Yonge St. 

Other Books 
483 Bloor St. West 

Pages 

256 Queen St. West 

Pushkin's 
2102 Queen St. East 
This Ain't the Rpsedale 
Library 
115 Queen St East 

Toronto Women's 
Bookstore 
85 Harbord St. 

U of T Books 
63a St. George St. 

U of T Textbook Store 
Corner: Huron & Russe l l 

YWCA 
15 B i rch Ave. 

ACROSS CANADA: 

ALBERTA 

Aspen Books Ltd. 
No. 1 10624 Whyte Ave. 
Edmonton 

Charing Cross Books 
8920-112 St. 
Edmonton 

BRITISH COLUMBIA 

Ariel Bookstore 
2766 Wes t 4th 
Vancouver 

Bastion Books 
Bast ion Street 
Nana imo , B C 

Octopus Books 
1146 Commerc ia l Drive 
Vancouver 

UBC Bookstore 
2009 Ma in Mal l 
U B C C a m p u s 
Vancouver 

Vancouver Women's 
Bookstore 
804 R ichards St. 
Vancouver 

MANITOBA 

Brig it's Books 
730 A lexander Ave 
Winn ipeg 

Liberation Books 
160 Spence St. 
Winn ipeg 

NOVA SCOTIA 

Atlantic News 
5560 Morr is St. 
Hal i fax 

Cape Co-op Bookshop 
Box 193 
235 Char lot te St. 
Sydney 

Pair of Trindles Bookshop 
Old Red Store 
H is to r ic Propert ies 
Hal i fax 

ONTARIO 

The Bookshelf 
41 Quebec St. 
Gue lph 

The Bookstore 
— Windsor Public Library 
850 Ouel let te Ave 
Windsor 

Country Mouse Bookstore 
621 R ichmond St. 
London 

Octopus Books 
837 Bank St. 
Ot tawa 

QUEBEC 

Androgyny Bookstore 
1217 Crescen t 
Montréal 
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Congress of Canadian Women 

It was shocking to hear of the jailing of 
peace demonstrators in Washington, DC 
last fall. Toronto women gathering at the 
Congress of Canadian Women's 30th An
niversary Celebration voiced their protest, 
being sent to the United States Embassy in 
Ottawa. Mary Dennis, Chairperson at the 
meeting, read the telegram she had received 
from the Women's International Democra
tic Federation: "American women at 
Washington demonstration against nuclear 
arms' buildup were attacked by police 
November 18. There were 150 arrested, and 
34 have been given 15 months in jail each, 
and 60 were indicted. Demand measures 
against brutal human rights violation." 

At the 30th Anniversary CCW Celebra
tion November 23, pioneers in the women's 
movement were honored. Tribute was paid 
first to Rae Luckock, the founding Presi
dent of the Congress of Canadian Women, 
and also the first woman MPP in Ontario, 
elected for the CCF in 1943-44. 

While Li l Ilomaki and Hazel Wigdor 
gave the commentary, pioneer women told 
of the highlights in their work in earlier 
years: Anna Pashk'a of the Associaton of 
United Ukrainian Canadians; Ffelen Tar-
vainen of the Finnish Organization; Eva 
Brownstone of the United Jewish Peoples 
Order; Olive Hastings speaking for her 
mother, Alice Buck; Nora Rodd and Hilda 
Murray, founding members of the Congress 
of Canadian Women. 

Anna Pashka shared her experiences in 
Saskatchewan when she was the Ukranian 
organization's delegate to the Saskatoon 
Labour Council. Helping to organize the 
Women's Labour League, she and her sis
ters were busy fighting grievances for the 
unemployed. On one occasion, when the 
women were demanding cash relief instead 
of the standard clothes and shoes doled out 
to their children, they occupied City Hall. 
After midnight, the police forcibly evicted 
them, but their protest made the headlines 
next day, making the public aware of their 
rightful cause. 

Helen Tarvainen told of the life of the 
pioneer Finns in Sointula, BC,,where she 
visited in 1965. Katri Riksana, who landed 
there in 1901, wrote the CCW a letter which 
Helen read. In their effort to found an ideal 
society, women and men had equal rights, 
all receiving $1 a day for their work, and 
there was community responsibility for 
child care. Katri, who would be 100 years 
old this year, had no schooling as a child in 
Finland, but she said the organization gave 
her education and molded her character. 
She became a writer and contributed a 
regular column in the Finnish and other 
papers under the name of "Grandmother". 

Eva Brownstone recalled her early life in 
Canada. At 12 years old, she went to work 
to help her mother and family of seven. 
Often the children had to ask the milkman 
or the butcher for food to survive. She told 
of the efforts of the Women's Labour 

League, which became like family. Speak
ing fondly of Annie Buller, after whom 
Eva's present Branch at the UJPO is 
named. 

In Alice Buck's message, the highlight 
was the fight for freedom of speech. The 
Toronto authorities formerly threatened 
hall owners with removal of their licences if 
they should rent hall space to meetings 
where a "foreign" language was spoken. 
On one occasion, when the audience had 
packed the Strand Theatre, the police burst 
in as the meeting was about to begin. Beckie 
Buhay stepped forward to speak. The po
lice threw tear gas, blinding Beckie at the 
time, and dispersing the meeting. In the 
1930's Alice ran for public office on several 
occasions. Twice she was a candidate for 
Toronto board of Control, polling over 
10,000 votes each time. 

Nora Rodd spoke of her experiences in 
North Korea, where she was sent by the 
CCW, becoming the WIDF leader of the 
delegation to investigate atrocities and the 
condition of women and children during 
the war instigated by the United States. 
Nora witnessed the results of outrages com
mitted by American soldiers — bodies of 
murdered civilians, including women and 
children. The WIDF delegation's report, 
" W E A C C U S E " was spread throughout 
the world, and Nora herself, despite cries of 
"treason" from a few MP's, crossed 
Canada, reporting to CCW public meetings 
and showing her slide pictures of Korea. 

Her taped message and another set of slides 
reached women in the United States. 

Hilda Murray told of the CCW eftorts 
on behalf of the victims of the US .war in 
Vietnam. Over $50,000 was sent for the 
Mother and Child Hospital now open in 
Hanoi, as well as clothes for the babies and 
children. In 1973, Hilda led the WIDF 
delegation to Washington to protest the 
vicious war. Over 100,000 US women 
marched that day, and three days later, the 
President declared the cease-fire to end the 
war. 

The audience was delighted with the 
beautiful mandolin music of Mary Kuzyk, 
and with the wonderful singing of Franca 
Romanov, both of whom were accompan
ied on the piano by Michael Currie. A 
young student from the African National 
Congress recited poems about the struggle 
in South Africa. 

The Congress of Canadian Women is 
continuing its solidarity appeal for the A N C 
Mother and Child Centre for South African 
refugees in Tanzania. Chairperson Mary 
Dennis appealed for support for the new 
CCW campaign for 1980-81: the Canada-
wide Child Care Campaign, publicly laun
ched at the Ontario Child Care Demonstra
tion October 23. 

• Congress of Canadian Women 
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The FEMINIST PARTY OF CANADA* 
PARTI FEMINISTE DU CANADA is 
the political voice of our time. If you 
wish to participate in the formation of 
this national party, please complete the 
following and return it to our address. 

I would like to purchase a membership in the 
Feminist Party of Canada at $5.00 
Seniors, students, single parents, welfare or 
disabled at $1.00 
Are you willing to help organize (or meet 
with) FPC-PFC members in your area ? 
Do you wish to be on our Mailing List?If so / 
please send $2.00 to cover postage. 
Donation Total 

FEMINIST PARTY OF CANADA 
PARTI FEMINISTE DU CANADA 
BOX 5717 STATION ATORONTO 
M5W1A0 (416)9603427 

HELP WANTED 
The Toronto Women's Bookstore has 
a small part-time position (irregular 
hours) for someone to help us develop 
our section of French books. Person 
must be fluent in French and have 
bookstore or publishing experience. 
Please send resume to the bookstore at 
85 Harbord St., Toronto, M5S 1G4 

"WE STARTED WITH 
OUR FEMINIST IDEALS 

& MAINTAINED 

...and now business has caught up". Betsy 
Rogers (Wise Woman Records) told Susan 
Sturman (Mama Quilla II), whose overview 
of Women's Music is featured in the FUSE 
Music Supplement (January '81). Speak
ing from the inside, Sturman reveals the 
successes and directions of a thriving in
dustry that is currently making forays into 
the mainstream, and finding out what that 
does to its principles. 

FUSE focuses on socially relevant con
temporary culture which ensures com
prehensive women's coverage, such as 
Women's Performance, the Economic 
Position of Women within the Arts, the U N 
Festival of Women Artists, 'Pornographic' 
Women's Art, and the Multi-media Incest 
Awareness Project from the Women's 
Building in Los Angeles. Profiles of con
temporary feminist artists like Carolee 
Schneeman, Martha Rosier, and Susan 
Britton appear regularly ... and then of 
course there are reviews of books, films, 
videotapes, exhibitions, records, perfor

mances — alternative works by and for 
women. 

Outside of the cultural field, features on 
Women & Infanticide, the Criminalization 
of Immigrant Women, Makeup as Mask, 
Anorexia Nervosa, Unionized Women vs. 
Surveillance Systems. Censorship & 
Women, Strippers Unionizing, and Media 
Access for Women have appeared in the 
past two years. 

In all, we think that FUSE might be the 
sort of resource you could use. Write to us 
for a sample copy at the address below. 
SUBSCRIPTIONS (Six issues)...Individ
ual ($12). Institutional ($18). Outside 
Canada, please include $3/sub for 
pos t age . S e n d to: 
FUSE Magazine. Arton's Publishing Inc., 
31 Dupont, Toronto. Ontario, Canada 
M5R 1V3. Phone: (416) 967-9309. 

SPECIAL OFFER ...Broadside readers 
are invited to send $1 for this special 
Music Issue 
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We would tike to add some excitement to your life as well as some 
news, views, commentaries, cartoons and of course great photos to 
look at.Our subscription price is a low $8 for ten issues, which will save 
you two dollars over the newsstand price.This means you get two free 
issues when you subscribe! 
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